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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning and welcome.  Today we continue hearings to receive the testimony of Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2005-1, a request for rate and fee changes.



Does anyone have a procedural matter to discuss before we begin today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Four witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Shaw, Van-Ty-Smith, Bozzo and McCrery.



Before we proceed I would like to request that each of the attorneys as you begin your cross-examination introduce yourself and who you represent and be sure to fill out the forms for the reporter.  She was having somewhat of a little problem with that, so we'd be most appreciative if you would.



Mr. Hollies, would you please identify the next Postal witness?



MR. HOLLIES:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  I'm Kenneth Hollies for the Postal Service.  The Postal Service calls Robert L. Shaw, Jr. as its next witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, would you stand please and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


ROBERT L. SHAW, JR.



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Shaw, I handed you earlier today a document identified as Direct Testimony of Robert L. Shaw, Jr. denominated USPS-T-2.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Is that your testimony in this docket?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Does it include all revisions that were made to your testimony during the course of this docket?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
And were you to testify orally today would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes.



MR. HOLLIES:  With that, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service moves for the acceptance into the evidentiary record of Mr. Shaw's testimony, USPS-T-2.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Robert L. Shaw, Jr.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.



(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If those questions contained in that packet were posed to you today orally, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.  I have a modification to make on USPS-T-2-23.  It's missing a closed paren on the very last sentence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Shaw to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.



(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-2, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point I'm going to add answers of Witness Shaw that Witness Shaw provided to the Presiding Officer's Information Request.  There are two answers that were not designated.  They are POIR 2, Question 10, and POIR 4, Question 7, Part 1.



Witness Shaw, would your answers to those questions be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm handing the reporter two copies of these answers and direct that they be admitted in direct evidence and transcribed.



(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. POIR 2, Question 10, and POIR 4, Question 7, Part 1, and were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Shaw?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, Major Mailers Association, Mr. Hall, and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Major Mailers Association has decided to let them ask questions first.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  That was Mr. Hall, Major Mailers Association.



Mr. Olson, will you please introduce yourself?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  William Olson representing Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Shaw, I want to begin by asking you to turn to your response to Val-Pak, T-2-2(a).


A
Okay.


Q
In that question in Part (a) we asked you whether your cost estimates in Table 1 and Table 2 of your testimony are based solely on IOCS tallies taken when an employee was handling mail, and your answer there refers to Table 1 only, but doesn't refer to Table 2.  Could you answer that question now as to Table 2?


A
Part (b) there in my response, Table 2?


Q
No.  If you take a look, I'm still focused on Part (a).  If you can read with me along there in Part (a) it says, "Are the cost estimates in Tables 1 and 2 based solely on tallies taken when employees are handling mail..." and then we go on.



T-2-2(a) deals with both your Tables 1 and 2 and both of the cost segments.  Was it 3.1 and 6.1 or something?  Yes, 3.1 and 6.1.  In your response to (a) you simply identified Table 1.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
And so what I'm asking you now is for Part (a) what would your response be for Table 2, Cost Segment 6.1?



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Chairman, if I could briefly interject here?  This gets to an issue that we've been dealing with throughout this docket; that is, when an interrogatory is a unit unto itself as distinguished from a part or a subpart of that interrogatory.



This interrogatory is one for which several of the parts were redirected for response.  In particular, Sections (c) through (e) of this question were redirected to the Postal Service for response, and those responses also addressed the two tables, which may be part of the confusion here.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, just to respond, my question is limited to Section (a), which was not redirected to the Postal Service, which asked about Tables 1 and 2, and the witness' response was for Table 1.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
I mean, certainly this whole issue of redirection may cause confusion, but are you able to answer the question, Mr. Shaw?


A
Yes.  I think that the answer is actually in Part (b), part of that, where I state, "The estimated costs affected in Table 2, Cost Segment 6.1, are not based solely on tallies where the employees are handling mail."


Q
Okay.  So that's your answer to Section (a)?


A
For 6.1.


Q
For 6.1.


A
For Table 2.  Right.


Q
Exactly.  Okay.  Good.  Let's go and look at those then because this is what I'm interested in.



In that response to Section (b), and I guess you identify the type of recording that's done of these tallies when an employee is not handling mail and you have about seven or eight bullets there, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  And so those bullets pertain to Cost Segment 6.1?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Is there a similar list that pertains to Cost Segment 3.1?


A
That's handled by Witness Van-Ty-Smith as far as when we get into that area for mail processing, which would be Table 1, which is what (a) originally addressed.


Q
So if I had a question about a comparable list of bullets for Table 1 I'd have to ask Witness Van-Ty-Smith?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  I think I'll do that.  Let's look at the list for Cost Segment 6.1.  There you list a variety of activities, as I said, in those bullets.  I know the premise is that the employees are not handling mail when the tally is taken, and then you say these are the items that it can be identified as.



Is this an inclusive list or an illustrative list?


A
It's an inclusive.  It's documented in my library ref in Appendix B on page 109.  You will see a listing of activities where they're not handling mail, the carrier is not handling mail, and how we code the activity code, which is going to be a mixed mail activity code, which gets distributed back to the -- which answers Part (b) there for you.  The mixed mail codes are distributed back to the direct mail code.


Q
I'm sorry.  That confused me.  If it's a not handling mail tally how does it become a mixed mail tally?  If you're not handling mail it's not that you're handling mixed mail.


A
Right.  There are exceptions to that, and these are the exceptions that I'm pointing out.  For instance, if they're preparing mail for sequencing that gets assigned to Activity Code 5650.  This is in Appendix F, page 196, of my library ref, LR-K-9.  5650 is defined as mixed letter and flat size.


Q
So you're saying that if an employee is handling mixed letter and flat size mail preparing that mail for sequencing then it's identified this way?


A
If they're not physically handling mail.  Right.


Q
Gee, this is part of what I don't understand.  What I had thought was there were three categories; that IOCS either has handling a single class of mail, mixed class of mail, like a bundle or a tray or hamper or some other piece of equipment with mixed classes, or there was other categories called Not Handling where the employee was not handling any mail.  Am I misunderstanding?


A
I would say generally that's very true, but there are some exceptions, and I think I'm pointing out one of those exceptions where the carrier would not be physically handling mail I think as you're addressing, but we classify it as mixed mail.



This has been this way for a long time, and I can only guess as to why this is this way, but that's how I code it.


Q
So if you were to do a breakout of the number of tallies that come out handling a single class of mail, handling mixed mail or not handling mail, they would be classified as mixed mail?  Is that what you're saying?


A
Say that one more time.  Sorry.


Q
Well, if the three big categories are --


A
Yes.


Q
-- handling a single class of mail, handling mixed mail or not handling mail, you're saying these are not handling mail tallies that appear as mixed mail tallies in the second group?


A
Yes.  They get classified with the mixed mail activity code.


Q
Can you explain the reason for these exceptions to the rule?


A
I could only guess.  I wasn't a party to it.  I think because the carrier is -- if they're preparing the example I gave, for instance, preparing for sequencing mail, they're obviously at the case, and at the time they're not actually casing mail.  They're not holding mail to case.  They're not picking mail up to put on the ledge to dump to begin casing, but they're surrounded by mail.



My guess is that even though they weren't handling a specific piece of mail at the time or we couldn't isolate a specific piece of mail at the time they were working so closely with mail that they decided to call it mixed mail.  That's about as good as I can do without being a party of the original design.


Q
Okay.  Many things antedate the witnesses, and I understand that.  I'm just trying to get your understanding of what some of these mean.



Can you go to the next page and just tell me what sequencing or casing deliverable mail might include, what type of activities?


A
That would be the actual physically taking the mail, the carrier standing at the case taking the mail from his hand and putting it into probably a pigeonhole, one of the slots in the case.


Q
But if a carrier were actually casing mail, wouldn't he have a piece of mail in his hand, a single piece of mail in his hand?  He might have a bunch of ECR saturation flats, for example, that he's casing.  They're all ECR saturation flats.  Wouldn't that be recorded as ECR saturation flats?


A
If at the time of the reading the carrier was handling an ECR mail piece, we would record that the carrier was casing and that when we got through the mail piece characteristics recorded those.



It would eventually get recorded with an ECR saturation, I guess an ECR-WSS marking or some mark as such that would identify it as saturation mail.


Q
But would it be mixed mail?


A
No.


Q
Mixed mail or single?


A
Not if they're handling it.  The only issue, the only exception -- I kept using that word -- and it's documented clearly right here is when they're not handling mail.  The way we determine that is on Question 20 where we specifically asked them are they handling mail, empty equipment, things like of that nature.



If they answer D, which is basically they're not handling anything, and it goes through this particular program the activity code is going to be recorded as mixed mail when the activities are those displayed on page 109 I think I said.


Q
But by definition we wouldn't get to these bullets until we were dealing with a not handling mail tally, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  The last two are interesting because they use the word handling.  It says handling undeliverables as addressed mail.  Does that mean that that's a not handling factor even though it's called handling undeliverable as addressed mail?


A
Yes, because everything -- if you look at the bottom of that page it clearly defines Question 16(f) as where we and IOCS defined the activity, what the carrier was doing.



It's used to assign the activity code only when the employee is not handling mail.  The not handling mail would be defined via Question 20, as I mentioned, Option D.


Q
I'm sorry, but if you're not handling mail how could your activity be categorized as handling undeliverable as addressed mail?  You're not handling it.


A
I understand.  That's correct.  You're not physically handling it.  I think that's what you're saying.  Probably at the time -- remember that in IOCS when we go and sample people it's kind of at that instant in time.



It's an instant in time, so maybe their activity was in say a 10 second interval they were actually dealing with undeliverable as addressed mail, but maybe they were taking it to the case or leaving it on the case or taking it out, setting it down on the case, but when the actual reading began they weren't physically touching anything.



I'm trying to think of an example to give you where that might be the case where the activity for the carrier might have been handling undeliverable addressed mail even though I would agree with you the handling, when you're looking at the pure definition, is somewhat misleading.  You've got to look at that as an activity.


Q
So do I take it that you're saying that if you're not handling a piece of mail but you're in the vicinity of undeliverable as addressed mail or you just finished or are about to begin or are in the middle of it but you don't have a piece in your hand then it's categorized as handling undeliverable as addressed mail?


A
Yes.


Q
And if that piece of mail were say first class mail, the pieces that are before and after, would that tally or the cost for that tally go to first class mail?  Do you know?


A
Are we speaking now that they are handling mail?


Q
Well, let's say they're not.


A
Well, if they're not handling mail, no.  It goes to mixed mail.  It would go to mixed mail because we don't know.



Let's say there's a bundle there of undeliverable as addressed, but they're not physically touching that bundle.  If they were physically touching that bundle we have rules and ways of extracting a piece of mail, but in this case they're not handling anything, but their activity is involved with undeliverable as addressed mail.  I'll drop the handling part.



The activity seems to me to be legitimate from the standpoint that that's really what they were involved with at the time of the reading, but because they're not handling mail, they weren't physically touching any container or receptacle or bundle or piece, we would give it a mixed mail tally, a mixed mail activity code.


Q
If you take a look at the last bullet, "Handling mail collected on route."  Do you think any of those tallies would result in cost being attributed to ECR mail?


A
Let me make sure here.  Both those get assigned to mixed mail, mixed mail activity codes.  They're not initially distributed to a direct mail -- first class, single piece or something like that.  It's later in the processing that we take this mixed mail category, the 5000 series that you see here.



Those eventually get distributed back to direct mail tallies, and that's what happens later in the process.


Q
They get distributed in proportion to the direct mail tallies, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Or usually in proportion?


A
In proportion.


Q
There are some exceptions, aren't there?


A
Not with mixed mail.  They get distributed back.  This happens in the CMM program, ALB CMM.


Q
What does that stand for?  I just don't know.


A
Carrier mixed mail program.


Q
Okay.


A
I'm sorry.  I'm using acronyms.  I probably should explain.



We have a portion -- I think you've asked some questions about it later -- where we deal with how do we get those 5000 series, those mixed mail activity codes.  How do those get distributed back to direct mail tallies?



That is done, as you mentioned, in proportion.  We organize them by certain groups, and based on that distribution, the direct mail distribution within those groups, that's the way the mixed mail gets distributed back.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to turn to your response to T-2-20.  I think that is an institutional response.  I think that was directed to you, and then we received an institutional response from the Postal Service.



Do you happen to have that one with you?  If not, I have some extras.


A
Yes, I have it.


Q
Okay.  The updates at the bottom right-hand corner of the response, the 2004 update, shows that 50 percent of the IOCS tallies had no mail identified.  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And seven percent were mixed mail tallies?


A
Yes.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, just to make this a little easier with my questions about these two interrogatories if I could distribute copies for counsel and for the Commission of the two interrogatories we're going to discuss?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Shaw, do you have the institutional response to T-2-25 also, which is the followup?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Sticking with T-2-20, when the data quality study was updated with data from 2004 it showed a continuation of a trend, did it not, that specific mail products identified tallies have shrunk even further?  Would that be correct?


A
Could you repeat the question?


Q
Sure.  Looking at the institutional response to T-2-20, the number of IOCS tallies for which a specific mail product was identified has declined consistently since 1969 through 1986 through 1996 through 2004.  Isn't that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  The percentage of tallies where no mail is identified has, on the other hand, increased from six, to 29 to 49 to 50 percent, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
When you look at that trend as the Postal Service's IOCS expert, does that concern you about the ability of the IOCS to accurately identify costs for the Postal Service?


A
It doesn't alarm me or concern me with respect to producing the estimates, but, you know, certainly there's some inefficiency from the standpoint where we go out and try to conduct a reading, and more often than not we're not able to get a reading that's associated with a direct mail piece or direct mail.  The estimates themselves I don't have a concern with.


Q
If you can do a tally in 1969 and 77 percent of the time know exactly what class the mail the employee was working with and now it's only 43 percent, doesn't that make it more difficult to accurately allocate cost to specific products?


A
Not necessarily.  What it could involve is that we have a larger variance associated with the estimate itself, a larger plus or minus for instance.  We keep track of those, and that was displayed in my tables in my testimony.


Q
We then asked you a followup question to this interrogatory, T-2-25, and the institutional response came back I guess.  Yes.  It came back with the percentage of tallies in these three categories of product identified, mixed mail and no mail and then the number, the absolute number of tallies by cost pool, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Let me just ask you a couple of quick questions first before I ask you to look at the big picture.



At the top of page 2 of that interrogatory there's a MODS cost pool, 1OPBULK.  What does that stand for?


A
That's kind of out of my scope.


Q
Right.


A
I don't get into this, so I wouldn't be able to answer that accurately.


Q
It looks like opening bulk mail more or less, but let's just not focus on what the MODS cost pool specifically reflects.



Let's talk about the percentage of tallies there.  It's 36 percent of the tallies in that pool were correlated to a single mail product, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And so the other 64 percent were either mixed mail or no mail identified, right?


A
Correct.


Q
And you're saying that the 64 percent are distributed not directly based on tallies, but are indirectly distributed?  Isn't that what you --


A
This has to do with Cost Segment 3.1, which I wouldn't know the answer to that.  Again, that falls outside of my testimony.


Q
Your testimony does contain Table 1, which deals with Cost Segment 3.1, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Can you not tell us generally how the mixed mail and no mail identified tallies are allocated to products?


A
No.  I simply use -- in 3.1, the reason that's in my testimony is so that I can show that once those cost estimates are derived what is the CV associated with it.


Q
Let me try one more and ask you to look at the fourth one down on page 2, 1PLATFRM, which I assume is a platform cost of some sort.  Would you know?


A
It sounds about right.  Platform maybe.  Again, I'm not familiar with it.


Q
So nine percent of those costs would be attributed directly through these IOCS tallies and the rest indirectly?  Would that be accurate, if you can say?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service would like to object to that question.



We've just been through a series wherein the witness was able to confirm the numbers in the chart in terms of which column they are in, but he also indicated that he is not technically competent to comment on the respective rows.



That's equally true with all of the rows, and I would further like to observe that two other witnesses follow this one today, and I would subject that Mr. Olson will find more fruit on the low-hanging branches with those witnesses than he will with this one.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, proceed.



MR. OLSON:  I enjoy the metaphor.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Is the IOCS ever called upon to or has it been called upon in your experience to identify costs for specific mailers such as mailers for whom NSAs are contemplated?  Would it be useful?


A
As far as I know, no.


Q
Do you know if it could be used for that purpose?


A
Well, not in -- if I understood your question correctly, probably not in this particular design because that's not what it's focused on.  It's not focused on --


Q
Okay.  Could you take a look at your response to T-2-16?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Shaw, would you please move the mike a little closer?



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
And you see the question referred to the testimony of Witness Lewis where he describes the way the carriers handle sequenced mail.  Are you familiar with the term sequenced mail as used by Witness Lewis?


A
I think so, yes.


Q
Do you understand that to be mail that's taken directly to the street, as opposed to mail that's in line of travel sequence, for example?  It's not all mail in line of travel sequence, but just that which is taken to the street as third bundles?


A
Okay.  Yes.


Q
Is that your understanding?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Then if you could look at your response to 17 where we also used the term sequenced mail?



You say at the beginning of your response to (a), "The IOCS does not have a direct way of indicating a carrier handling of a sequenced mailing in bulk."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Does that mean that the IOCS does not record if a piece is part of a sequenced mailing or that no sequenced mailings are recorded in IOCS?


A
Not directly.  I mean, you can make assumptions, but we don't have anything in IOCS that directly gets us there.


Q
I'm trying to understand your answer.  IOCS does not have a direct way of indicating a carrier handling a sequenced mailing in bulk.  What does it tell you, and why does it not have a way of doing that?


A
Well, for instance, if the carrier is picking up a sequenced mailing from the floor and putting it in the hamper.  It's just going to be taken directly to his automobile.



Let's say it's a bundle.  If that carrier is handling that bundle we're going to identify it as a bundle.  We're going to ask the data collector to get the top piece from that bundle and record the mail piece characteristics.



As they record the mail piece characteristics -- let's say it is an ECR saturation, for instance -- then we could assume, but that's not what the data collector is going to record, of course, or anything like this, but we could assume that if those are multiple identical pieces, meaning that all the pieces in the bundle are the same, that that could be sequenced mail as you're describing it.


Q
So in other words through use of a top piece rule or some other rule you'd be able to tell?  You'd identify the class of mail, but you wouldn't know whether it was part of a sequenced mailing?


A
Correct.


Q
Could you take a look at your response to

T-2-9?  In Section (a) you say -- do you have that?


A
I've got the redirect.  Hold on.



MR. HOLLIES:  Just so the record is clear, Mr. Chairman, could we have counsel clarify whether he's looking at the revised version filed on May 3?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Actually, I wasn't, but let me see if that's the same.  Thank you.



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  I have it.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
I have a revised version filed on May 3.  Is that what you have?  Let me try to ask this question generally because I cannot see the same language in 9(a) as in 9(a) revised, so it may be that this issue has been dealt with.  Let me just ask you this.



Is it true that some of the other city carrier costs for activity codes that are neither mixed mail nor direct mail handling tallies are distributed in proportion to direct mail tallies?  Is that correct?


A
That is correct based on Library Ref LR-K-1, which is the -- I forget the title of it.  In Chapter 6 it deals with how to distribute the activity codes you mentioned back, how they distribute those back either using direct mail proportions or some other  way.


Q
And if a subset of mail did not have any direct city carrier mail handling tallies would it not have any indirect city carrier costs recorded for it either?


A
I'm not sure I understand that question.


Q
Well, if the other city carrier costs, some other city carrier costs -- they're not mixed mail, they're not direct tallies for a specific product, but they're distributed in proportion to those direct mail tallies.



I'm asking you what would happen if you didn't have direct mail tallies for a particular subset of mail?


A
In the program if they're -- okay.  Wait a minute.  There's a way.  If it's not a -- are you asking -- let me come back with a question.



Okay.  Are you asking if something is designated as mixed mail and there's nothing to proportion it back to, or are you asking that it's not mixed mail and there's nothing to portion it back to?  Which one?


Q
Well, originally I said if it wasn't mixed mail and wasn't a single class of mail and it's being distributed in proportion to direct tally, then what would happen if there was no direct tally?


A
That kind of distributing back I'm getting off of my -- you get into Segment 6.2, which is I think what you're talking about.  Now you're getting into areas that I don't deal with.


Q
Okay.


A
I can only -- I referenced in my response.  I referenced this particular section in the cost segments book just to help clarify how those things were done.


Q
It's difficult for the witnesses and for us when the case is chopped up.  I understand.  If you're not the right witness that's fine.  I'm trying to do the best I can to find the right witness.  Thank you for that answer.



Could you look at your response to 24(c)?  T-2-24(c).



MR. HOLLIES:  Would that also be a Val-Pak question?



MR. OLSON:  Yes.  All will be Val-Pak questions unless otherwise identified.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
In (c) we asked you, "Please assume that certain significant volumes of ECR mail systematically are excluded from the IOCS sampling as hypothesized in Val-Pak/USPS-T-2-19 and explain whether the resulting IOCS data from the subset of volumes subject to sampling are or are not suitable for studying the weight/cost relationship of the entire population of standard ECR mail."



Your answer, the beginning of it is, "Yes, it is suitable...", and then you go on to explain that, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  The question asks about subsets of volume, whether the resulting IOCS data from the subset of volume subject to sampling is or is not suitable.



Let's take a concrete illustration in case the words subsets of volume threw you.  Suppose the subset we're talking about is ECR saturation non-letter mail, and it's not an insignificant subset.  It had over 10 billion pieces in fiscal '04.



Clearly there would have been some IOCS tallies of that mail, ECR saturation non-letter mail, but all saturation mail, letter and non-letter, have to be sequenced.  Is that your understanding?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  So if city carriers take some sequenced mail directly to the street without casing

-- you're aware of that?


A
Yes, I'm aware of that operation.


Q
Okay.  Now I want to ask you a simple hypothetical.  If of this category of ECR saturation non-letter mail it is stratified by weight and we know the heaviest pieces, say the 12 to 16 ounces because standard mail can't go over a pound.



If all the pieces between 12 and 16 ounces, and I'm asking you to assume this as a hypothetical.  All the pieces between 12 and 16 ounces, whenever they come in as saturation non-letter mail there's a policy that those always go directly to the street as third bundles rather than taking any other saturation letters or non-letters.



The heavy weight saturation non-letters are always taken to the street.  This is my hypothetical.  Do you see what I'm saying?


A
Okay.


Q
Okay.  Then the understanding I have is that under your system under IOCS that there would be no IOCS tallies taken of that mail.  Is that correct?


A
No.  That would be incorrect.


Q
Okay.  What could those tallies be?  Well, they could be transporting it to the car or to the vehicle because the tallies can take place outside the facility.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
I believe you answered that.  Is that what you're referring to?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  That's a fairly restricted activity, a short activity.



Let's assume just for a second, and I know this is artificial, but let's assume there were no tallies of those pieces being taken from the DDU to the vehicle.  I know it's not true, but I just want to take it out of the equation and get you to focus on something else.



If those pieces had no tallies, no IOCS tallies, would your conclusion be that they had no in-office costs?


A
This is stepping out a little bit out of scope.



Certainly I would conclude that we would have no IOCS tallies if that was the case and so whoever -- when they go to distribute those costs and develop costs for these particular categories I agree that they would have -- it's hard for me to speculate because I don't know what's actually being done past what I'm giving you.  I mean in a direct way.



I can only state for sure in your hypothetical that no IOCS tallies would show handling that type of mail.


Q
And even if there were a few tallies showing the loading of vehicles, that would be a very small number of tallies compared to say casing those pieces in an office, correct?


A
Yes.  I say that with a little bit of hesitation because when you say casing I can only determine casing if they're actually doing that at the time of the reading.



It's possible for an ECR saturation piece that could have been cased, but when I sample the employee they're loading the vehicle.  That ECR mail was cased, but I have no way of identifying it was cased versus non-cased.


Q
I'm talking about an IOCS tally that's taken at the time the mail is being cased.  Presumably if you case --


A
Yes.


Q
-- an ECR saturation non-letter mailing then at some point those carriers will be tallied when they are holding ECR non-letter saturation mail and putting it into a pigeonhole, correct?


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  So I guess I'm saying is it the conclusion of the IOCS that if a tally is not taken on an ECR saturation non-letter mailing that's taken directly to the street, these 12 to 16 ounce pieces, that if there are no tallies there's no cost, no apparent cost of those pieces?


A
IOCS wouldn't reflect any cost associated with those pieces, but that's again coming back to what you said earlier that if they are handling them via loading the vehicle or such like that those certainly would be reflected, and that's what we actually see in application.


Q
Right.


A
So to me it would show the cost of that handling, because we got so few tallies, is smaller than those maybe that would be handled in casing.


Q
Well, the point I'm trying to make can be better demonstrated by taking my hypothetical just a little further and saying let's assume we have the next strata down of eight to 12 ounces.  I originally said 12 to 16 ounces were never cased.  They always went directly to the street.  Now I'm adding the next strata below it, eight to 12 ounces.



Suppose some of the time these were taken, the bottom strata, eight to 12, directly to the street.  Sometimes they were manually cased.  It depends on there's a capacity constraint on the system where you can only take a certain number of third bundles to the route.



I'm saying if the system shows some cost tallies for eight to 12 ounce pieces and no cost tallies for the 12 to 16 ounce pieces does this mean that the eight to 12 ounce pieces are more expensive than the 12 to 16 ounce tallies to handle?


A
That's going beyond I think my scope.


Q
Well, you said in your answer when we asked you if this system was suitable where certain volumes of ECR mail were systematically excluded from IOCS sampling, and what that was referring to is pieces like we're discussing now that go directly to the street as a third bundle.  Those are systematically excluded from casing and all those types of IOCS sampling.



We say to you is IOCS still suitable for studying the weight/cost relationship of the entire population of standard ICR mail, and you venture an opinion on that.  You say yes, it is suitable.



I'm asking you in view of what we've now discussed do you stick with that answer?


A
Yes.  I think in that second sentence I say, "If a proportion of ECR mail is never handled by carrier or for that matter other craft employees subject to an IOCS reading there should be no handling tallies in IOCS.



"In such case, IOCS would correctly report that there is zero employee work time spent handling this hypothetical subset of ECR mail which is what IOCS is trying to estimate."


Q
That's why I gave you this illustration of the 12 to 16 ounce pieces and the eight to 12 ounce pieces.  The heavyweight pieces always systematically go to the street.  There's a process in place which takes them directly to the street.  They never have these kinds of IOCS tallies other than loading a truck perhaps.



The ones below it sometimes have to be manually handled inside the DDU.  They have to be cased, for example, because there's always a heavier weight of mailing that has bumped it and is going directly to the street, so there are IOCS tallies for the eight to 12 ounce pieces.



I'm saying to you are you speaking with the view that the IOCS, which only measures what it measures.  It measures tallies.  If these heavyweight pieces are systematically excluded from being tallied, is IOCS really suitable to tell you the difference in cost between eight to 12 and 12 to 16 ounce weight increments?


A
Again, if there is no work time spent in handling a certain subclass of mail it'll be reflected that way in IOCS.  If there is, albeit some small measure of handling, that also should be reflected in IOCS.  If there's a larger handling, again probably proportionately we'd have more tallies reflecting that.



I guess what I'm saying there in my response on that hypothetical, which I read to mean it's not handled.  I mean, there's no work time spent, which we know that's not possible because they have to move it to the car, and it's the carrier doing it or some craft employee doing it.


Q
Right.


A
Then, correct, from the standpoint that IOCS should show no handling tallies for that particular group of mail.  I mean, that says it right there.


Q
Let me ask you if this is another way to say it.



IOCS measures when mail is being worked on, but does not incorporate any analysis for pieces that are being systematically excluded from being worked upon.  It doesn't have a level of sophistication that deals with a capacity constraint.  Would that be a correct statement?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service is going to object to that question as being compound.  I don't think any reasonable person could answer that question in the form it was asked.



MR. OLSON:  I'll be glad to rephrase.



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Would you agree that the IOCS does not help us identify in-office costs where there is a capacity constraint where only one type of mail can go to the street as a third bundle in a given day and systematically it's let's say the heavier weight pieces in my hypothetical?  Does IOCS have a level of sophistication to reflect that type of capacity constraint?


A
Again I come back to that if a group of mail is very little work time spent on handling a particular group of mail that should be reflected in IOCS as opposed to something that is handled a lot, a lot of work time is spent.



I think that is what IOCS is designed to do to find the proportions of work time.  I think IOCS is exactly doing that.  If there's no time spent or very little time spent on handling a group of mail that should be reflected in IOCS.


Q
And therefore if in my hypothetical there is very little in-office time spent on handling the heavy weight pieces which go directly to the street but there is time spent on the eight to 12 ounce pieces, IOCS tells us that the eight to 12 ounce pieces have higher cost than the heavier weight pieces.  Is that not correct?


A
If that's reflected by more tallies generally speaking, yes.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I have no more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Is there any other parties who wishes to cross-examine Witness Shaw?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. HOLLIES:  Yes.  I'd like a couple of minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Why don't we go ahead and take about a five minute break.



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service does not have any redirect.  It's time for a changing of the guard here at the table.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Shaw, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your contribution to our record, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, would you please introduce your witness?  Would you put the mike on?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Is it on?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you introduce yourself for the record, please?



MS. PORTONOVO:  My name is Sheela Portonovo, and I represent the Postal Service.



The Postal Service's next witness is Eliane Van-Ty-Smith.



Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, before you you have two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Eliane Van-Ty-Smith marked as USPS-T-11.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Before you do that I need to swear the witness in.



Ms. Smith, would you please stand?



Whereupon,


ELIANE VAN-TY-SMITH



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. PORTONOVO:


Q
Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, before you you have a document entitled Direct Testimony of Eliane Van-Ty-Smith marked as USPS-T-11.  Have you had a chance to review those contents?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
And do they reflect all the revisions that you have made?


A
Yes.


Q
If you were to give the contents of those documents as oral testimony today would it be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MS. PORTONOVO:  With that I would like to move the testimony into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Ms. Van-Ty-Smith.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.



(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11, was received in evidence.)



MS. PORTONOVO:  Mr. Chairman, also for the record I wanted to ask if Ms. Van-Ty-Smith had any library references associated with her testimony.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I do.



BY MS. PORTONOVO:


Q
And the number of that library reference?


A
55.


Q
And are you sponsoring that library reference?


A
Pardon me?


Q
And are you sponsoring that library reference?


A
Yes, I do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, you're going to have to speak a little louder.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Okay.  I'm sorry.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, have you had the opportunity to examine the packet of information shown to you this morning in this hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I did.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If those questions in the packet were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those you have provided the Commission in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Yes, they would be.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Are there any corrections or additions that you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Van-Ty-Smith to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.



(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point I'm going to add answers Witness Van-Ty-Smith provided to the Presiding Officer's Information Request.  There are four answers that were not designated.  They are as follows:  POIR 2, Question 9; POIR 4, Questions 8 and 10; POIR 7, Question 7, Part 2.



Witness Van-Ty-Smith, would your answers to those questions be the same as those you've previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they will be.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I am now handing the reporter two copies of those answers and direct that they be admitted into evidence and transcribed.



(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. POIR 2, Question 9; POIR 4, Questions 8 and 10; POIR 7, Question 7, Part 2, and were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination of Witness Van-Ty-Smith?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If there is none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Four participants initially requested oral cross-examination.



However, the American Postal Workers Union AFL-CIO no longer intends to cross-examine this witness.  On the other hand, Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc. has requested oral cross-examination.



The four participants now scheduled to pose questions are the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Presort Mailers, Major Mailers Association, the Office of Consumer Advocate and now Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Are there any other parties who wish to cross-examine?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Hart, would you please begin?



MR. HART:  Henry Hart for the American Bankers Association and National Association of Presort Mailers.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Good morning, Ms. Van-Ty-Smith.


A
Good morning.


Q
I just have a question on one of your interrogatory responses, and that is your response to Time-Warner/USPS-T-11-1(a).  Let me know when you have that.


A
I do have it.


Q
And if you'll turn to the third paragraph, the last paragraph of that response?  You state that in fiscal year 2003 the MODS LDC 41 through 44 and 48 cost pools were combined with a non-MODS group with the cost subdivided using the non-MODS methodology.



Could you please explain what you mean when you refer to the non-MODS methodology?


A
Those refer to the post office station and branches that are not part of the MODS offices.  That's the answer.


Q
Thank you.  Why were the changes made?  Why did you make the change in Cost Pools 41 through 44 and 48 in this case?


A
We did it so that we can get more detail on shape and in order to also differentiate between distribution operations from allied operations, allied activity operations, so this is to get more detail.


Q
Are you aware that in the last rate case in R2001-1 that those costs pools, 41 through 44, were classified as work share and related proportional?


A
I believe this is outside the scope of my testimony.


Q
Do you happen to know whether they were?


A
I don't know offhand, no.


Q
Do you know the approximate amount of cost involved in those cost pools, in those five cost pools, 41 through 44 and 48?  When I say cost, in other words, per cost pool.


A
Are you talking about the total cost of those operations?


Q
No.  Two-tenths of a cent.  I guess that's per piece.


A
Are you talking about unit cost?


Q
Yes.


A
No.  I'm sorry.  I don't deal with unit cost.


Q
Perhaps if you didn't know whether they used to be work share and related proportional then you may not know the answer to this question, but let me ask it.



Do you know where those costs ended up, the costs that were in the last case, in R2001-1, the costs that were in Cost Pools LDC 41 through 44 and 48 that have not been combined in the non-MODS group?  Did they end up in non-work sharing related fixed, do you know, or did they stay in work share and related proportional?


A
I'm sorry, but I cannot answer that question.  I don't really know to answer that question.



MR. HART:  That's all I have.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I'm Rand Costich for the OCA.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. COSTICH:


Q
Good morning, Ms. Van-Ty-Smith.


A
Good morning, sir.


Q
Could you turn to page 5 of your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
At this point you are describing changes that have been made in cost pools from the last case.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  It's not just page 5.  It started on

-- let's see -- page 4.


Q
Right, and it goes on beyond page 5.


A
Yes.  Yes, sir.


Q
Could you give me a layman's definition of a cost pool?


A
It's a group of operations where certain activities are defined within that group of operations.


Q
And what is the purpose of creating cost pools?


A
Cost pools may define activities that could be related or similar, and the purpose of a cost pool is to be able to distribute the cost to the subclasses that you see in that cost pool.


Q
So the creation of a cost pool is part of the distribution of costs to the classes and services?


A
Yes, and also the cost pools are formed so that we can apply some variability factors to the cost pool to determine what portion of the costs are variable.


Q
When you described the changes that had been made, I believe you just had an exchange with counsel for the American Bankers Association and NAPM concerning the merging of some cost pools from the last case into a larger cost pool.  Is that correct?


A
I wouldn't say it's a larger cost pool.  You merge the cost pool, but then you take those tallies and you subdivided them into other cost pools that would have more details let's say on shape.


Q
So there are now more cost pools than there were in the last case?


A
No, not necessarily.  Are you asking me what is the number of cost pools, or are you asking me what was done with the functions for cost pools, whether those stay the same or are subdivided into the other cost pools?


Q
Well, let's just talk about the number of cost pools that has changed from the last case.  Is it larger or smaller?


A
I think we have asked them, and by merging those cost pools we gave less, but I would have to check on that if I were to count them.


Q
Where would we go to count them?


A
We can look at the Table 1, the Table 1 from the last rate case.


Q
Okay.  Could you look at page 7?  On Line 25 there's a formula.  Do you see that?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Is that what is referred to as the volume variability distribution key methodology for determining attributable costs?


A
I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the page?  I don't seem to have that.


Q
Page 7.


A
Seven.  Okay.


Q
Volume 25.


A
Yes.


Q
Is that the formula for the volume variability distribution key attribution methodology?


A
Yes.  This is the mechanics by which I do it.


Q
Could you look at Table 1?


A
Yes.


Q
It starts on page 32.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
The first part of this table is called Mail Processing Plants Group.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA/USPS-T-11-1?


A
Yes.


Q
This question referred to your Table 1 and asked you what would happen if the numbers in the column Pool Volume Variable Factor changed.  Is that how you understood the question?


A
Yes.


Q
It asks if one had different volume variability factors could one simply replace the volume variability factors that are here and then proceed with the same analysis that you have done.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
You answered to Part (a), "Yes," and then you said, "...provided that an alternative method to derive the volume variability factor is consistent with the volume variability distribution key methodology," right?


A
Yes.


Q
And that volume variability distribution key methodology is the formula that was on page 7 in Line 25?


A
It is the formula, but it has a lot more theory and methodology reasons behind it.



I mention that you will find the methodology described in the LR-K-1, which is a summary description, Appendix H.  You can do it as long as it's consistent with that methodology.


Q
Do you know of an example that would be inconsistent with that methodology?


A
I don't know, no.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA/USPS-T-11-2?


A
I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the question?


Q
Interrogatory No. 2 from the OCA.


A
I have it.  Yes.


Q
This asked if one could take the numbers from Table 1 in the Pool Volume Variable Cost column and change the corresponding numbers in Table 3 and proceed to get attributable costs for classes and services.  Is that correct?


A
You're talking about the response to (a)?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.


Q
And again you qualified your response by saying that the methodology would have to be consistent with the volume variable distribution key methodology, right?


A
Yes.  Correct.


Q
Going from Table 1 to Table 3, that's the distribution key part of that methodology?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'm still having trouble trying to understand what would be an inconsistent methodology.



If you have volume variable factors and you've used those and applied them to pool costs, you've obtained the volume variable costs for the pool, and then you distribute them to classes and services in accordance with your Table 3, where could you go wrong?


A
What I'm describing is just the mechanics.  There's a whole methodology based on economic theory behind it.  I'm saying unless you're consistent with the way it has been done you cannot just plug in any number and say this is what you can do just because I have the formula.


Q
Is the basic issue here the creation of cost pools and then their analysis?


A
No.  I think that as I mentioned it's a whole system and it's based on some theory which is described in Appendix H.


Q
Are you sponsoring Appendix H?


A
No, I'm not, but I'm referring to that because this is the method that we use.


Q
You can't explain the theory that underlies that method?


A
No.  I'm not an expert at that.


Q
Is anyone else testifying today an expert in that?


A
I would say perhaps witness Bozzo may be able to answer some of those questions.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA Question 4?


A
Okay.


Q
Now, this question asked you to combine some of your cost pools and run them through into Table 3.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  Analogous to Table 3, that's the question.


Q
That's right.  You described how you combined your cost pools to create the ones that the OCA asked for, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
On the second page of your response in the paragraph that's numbered one, in Part C and E the LD-15 cost pool continues to be treated as a separate cost pool.  Would that also have been true in A?


A
Yes.  That would have been true in A.


Q
I'm not sure that I understand entirely what you've described here, but has anything you've described injected a contradiction with the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
No.  All I'm describing here is that because IOCS does not sample the remark and coding centers we do not have tallies to distribute the cost of every C-15 cost pool -- which are primarily the remote importing centers -- to subclasses and therefore we have to use a proxy distribution key from IOCS, but the same method applies.



You get the total dollars.  For the LDC-15 you multiply it by the volume variability factor and you distribute it to subclasses.


Q
If you could go back to the first page and look at the question, particularly the different lists of aggregations that were requested, do any of those aggregations create a violation of the volume variable distribution key methodology?


A
Well, you don't have volume variability factors.  They haven't been calculated.  If you aggregate the cost pool I would imagine that you will have to recalculate volume variable factors for these combined cost pools.


Q
Suppose one did that.


A
Yes?


Q
Would one have violated any of the provisions of volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
I think that if they were combined and the volume variable factors were derived again using the methodology in Appendix H then there would be no violation.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.



I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
William Olson for Valpak Direct Marketing System and Valpak Dealers Association.  Hello.


A
Hello.


Q
Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, could you take a look at your response to Valpak T2-7(b) that we submitted to witness Shaw, but you answered?  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
At the bottom of the first page there's a table with four rows that shows the number of tallies and the tally dollar weights of those tallies for each row, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
The tally dollar weights, are those in thousands?


A
Yes.  That's correct.


Q
If I understand this chart correctly the not-handling category at the bottom, the last row in that chart says that there were 70,000 plus not-handling tallies and that represented over $6.1 billion of mail processing costs.  Would that be correct?


A
Yes, if you add it up and it got up to that.


Q
Well, does it add up to that?  I'm not adding anything up, I'm just taking the numbers from the bottom of the bottom row.


A
Yes, I see that on the first page.  Yes.  That's correct.


Q
Then, when you go to the second page of your response the table at the bottom there takes the not-handling tallies and breaks it out into eight different subsets, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So if you were to sum the tallies at the bottom of page 2 it would probably add up to the 70,000 not-handling tallies we have at the bottom of page 1, correct?


A
I would think so.


Q
Now, just focusing on the fourth row, Breaks, they have a tally dollar weight of about $1.8 billion, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
How are those costs distributed to classes and subclasses of mail?


A
The breaks are always breaks within a cost pool and within that cost pool the breaks are distributed in proportion to the subclasses in that cost pool, but I really don't use from any cost pool the not-handling tallies because we take the cost pool dollars, and we take the volume variable factors from the dollars and then we distribute it to the subclasses based on the handling tallies.


Q
That's why you say that this table was not something you used to distribute the classes of mail, but something you generated to respond to our questions, correct?


A
That is correct.  Yes.


Q
I think I understand, but let me take as an illustration the BCS/DBCS cost pool and can you tell us generally what that cost pool includes?


A
It includes equipment relating to DBCS.


Q
Therefore, if workers were on break a certain number of these 21,000 tallies would have occurred in that BCS/DBCS cost pool would you not assume?  Some subset of that 21,000 would occur in that cost pool?


A
Yes.


Q
How do you allocate the cost of those breaks within that cost pool?  Is it to the individual classes of mail and subclasses of mail that are processed on those machines?


A
It's -- well, first of all I do not use the not-handling as I mentioned before.  I take the volume variable cost for the cost pool and I distribute it based on the handling tallies.


Q
Right.  So these break not-handling tallies would be distributed based on the handling tallies within the BCS/DBCS cost pool, correct?


A
I think I just said that I take the volume variable cost.  I do not use the not-handling tallies as I provided in my response to this question.  I take the volume variable cost for that cost pool and I distributed that based on the subclasses associated with the handling tallies in that cost pool.


Q
Okay, but these are nonvolume variable costs correct?


A
No.  The volume variable factor deals with a cost pool as a whole and the volume variable factor applies to the cost pool as a whole.  It doesn't say breaks is nonvolume variable.


Q
No.  I understand.  I thank you for that clarification.



What I'm trying to get at, though, is once you have a level of volume variability for the cost pool, once you have direct tallies for that cost pool and you're allocating the not-handling costs within that cost pool -- and I'm using this one as an illustration, BCS/DBCS -- is it not accurate to say that you allocate these not-handling costs to the classes and subclasses of mail that are processed on those machines?


A
They may not be -- what I use are the handling tallies.  I don't know if you're making a distinction on the tallies on the subclasses, the pieces that you see on the machine or if you're including other handling within that cost pool.  I use the handling tallies.


Q
What type of work is done in the BCS/DBCS cost pool that doesn't correlate to the working with barcode sorters and DPSing mail?


A
I don't know the answer to this question.  For the distribution, if your question is relating to the distribution to the subclasses I'm using the IOCS tallies to do that.  The IOCS tallies that I define as handling tallies.


Q
From what you know of the BCS/DBCS cost pool can you conclude that all of those costs are distributed to letter-shaped pieces?


A
Probably the great majority of them would be.


Q
Do you know if we DPS anything but letters?


A
No.


Q
So can you think of anything that would be DPSed that would be in this cost pool that would not be related to letters?  Letter-shaped mail I'm talking about.


A
Right.  If a person is by some -- if there's a container that comes and if it may contain some other shapes it probably would be a very small portion of it, but that could occur.


Q
You mean something for example that was misdirected to this cost pool, to this machine?  Pieces of express mail or something that were flat-shaped and obviously not going to be DPSed?


A
I can't speculate on it.  I don't know.  I can only look at the data, and this is what I find in the data and this is what I use to do the distribution.


Q
Do you happen to know whether detached address labels are processed in this cost pool on BCS/DBCS equipment?


A
I do not know.


Q
If you'd just accept subject to check that witness Lewis has said that there are some unknown amount of DALs that are processed on this equipment let me just ask you this question which assuming that that if DALs are DPSed as witness Lewis describes would the work be predominantly in this cost pool?


A
I do not know the answer to that question.


Q
How would I find out the answer to that question?


A
Well, you mentioned witness Lewis.  I don't know.  I use the activity codes that are in that cost pool, so I do not deal at that level.  I do not know.


Q
We know from other testimony I believe that if a city carrier is tallied by the in-office cost system and he happens to be processing a detached address label that the IOCS instructions say that you record the associated piece whether it be a flat or a letter, you don't record it as a letter-shaped piece just because a DAL is a letter.



Do you know that to be correct or could you accept that?


A
I don't know the answer to that.  The carrier is outside of the scope of my testimony.


Q
My question is about workers that are operating the BCS/DBCS equipment.  Do they work with that rule, that if one is handling a DAL is it recorded as a letter, or a flat, or a parcel that it would be associated with?


A
As I mentioned before, I use the activity codes which provide me the subclasses.  I do not know the answer to that question.  It's going through the steps that lead up to the activity codes, and I would not know the answer to that.


Q
Do you know who would know the answer to that?


A
No, I don't.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, I would ask that if the Postal Service knows the answer to that question since I don't really have any idea who to ask that to, if they could provide that I would be grateful or alternatively identify a witness for me that I could ask that to.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Mr. Olson, you can ask Marc Smith, who will be testifying on Friday.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.

//



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me ask you to look at page 2 again of that same interrogatory response in the bottom row.  Look at the bottom row there, Mail Processing Support and Other.  That has 5,858 tallies for a total of $564 million approximately, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
How are those mail processing support and other costs distributed?  Can you make any general statements about how those are distributed or is it simply you have to go look at the cost pool that they fall in?


A
If those are not-handling tallies, generally they would be distributed to the subclass from the handling tallies, but again, as I mentioned before depending on the cost pool what I do is to take the volume variable cost and distribute it to the subclass from the handling tally.



For many cost pools I do not look at the not-handling tallies.


Q
The same thing with the Platform Handling Tallies two rows above that -- 5,400 tallies, $387 million.  It would be the same answer there?


A
No, that would not be the same answer.  The not-handling tallies for the platform are distributed based on the mail processing or the mail processing cost pool, the subclasses that we find in the mail processing cost pools for a given facility type.



We do distribute the not-handling tallies for platform differently because of the large amount of the not-handling tallies in that cost pool.


Q
Could you repeat what you said about how the platform tallies are allocated?  I don't think I understood.


A
The platform not-handling tallies are distributed to the subclasses for all mail processing cost pools based on the handling tallies in those cost pools, so it would go beyond the platform.  It would include all the allied operation and the distribution operation.


Q
Is this the only type of not-handling tally that's handled specially as you described this?


A
Yes.  The two platforms -- the platform of the BMC is handled the same way, the platform of the plants is handled this way.



We also include the miscellaneous operation in the post office in branches because just as the name implies there's a lot of miscellaneous activities in it and if there's a large amount we distribute it to all subclasses.


Q
Did you say this row includes platform costs for both BMCs and plants?


A
Let me check.  Yes, they would.


Q
I believe you were here in the hearing room earlier when I spoke with Mr. Shaw and he suggested I ask you a question.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
It had to do with the Postal Service institutional response to Valpak T2-2.  Are you familiar with that response?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
Let me describe this for you and then ask a question he thought you might know the answer to.  The question asks about both cost segment 3.1 mail processing and 6.1 mail processing city carriers.



He gave us a list of seven or so types of activities of people who were found not to be handling mail and he said that their employee activity is recorded as one of the following, and he gave us:  preparing mail for sequencing, sequencing or casing deliverable mail, withdrawing and strapping out mail, et cetera.  Does that sound familiar to you?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Mr. Olson, do you have a copy of that we can look at?



MR. OLSON:  No.  Well, I have a copy I could show the witness.  It's marked-up if you don't mind.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, I'm going to show you witness Shaw's response to Valpak T2-2 and in the response in subsection (b) he has a number of bullets.  What I'm going to ask you is whether there is a comparable list of bullets that you could give us for subsection (a) dealing with cost segment 3.1?


A
You're talking here about tallies that may be not-handling tallies, but associated with the mixed mail activities?  Is that the focus of your question?


Q
They are not-handling mail tallies, whether they're mixed mail or not I'm not sure.  Is that what that indicates to you?


A
So they would be including both handling and not-handling mail?


Q
Well, what he said was that not-handling tallies would be further broken up into seven or eight different categories and he provides a number of bullets there for that cost segment, I guess 6.1 and he said you would know about cost segment 3.1.


A
I thought I provided that answer in the not-handling categories that you see in response to Question 7.


Q
So is the list that appears in response to Valpak 7 a comparable list to what witness Shaw provided?


A
I don't know what you mean by comparable.  I went into it and I tried to come up with some major categories of not-handling and this is what the table shows.


Q
Well, he told us his was I believe he said an exhaustive or inclusive list of those not-handling mail tallies.  Is this illustrative or exhaustive?  Is it a complete list?


A
The list that I have or his list?


Q
Your list.


A
My list.  This is the major categories I came up with.


Q
Not necessarily exhaustive?


A
By exhaustive are you saying --


Q
Complete.  It's not necessarily complete?


A
Are you talking about the details, more details?  They are including all the not-handling tallies.  That's what I have.


Q
So it is a complete list?


A
It is a complete list.


Q
Thank you.  Now, let me ask you if you have with you the institutional response to Valpak T2-25 that I discussed with witness Shaw, also.  Do you have that?


A
I'm sorry.  I do not have any institutional response.


Q
Okay.  I've handed this out before, if I could provide this to you at this time.  Again, Mr. Shaw suggested this was a level of detail I think that he could not speak to.  I had asked him about two of the lines when Mr. Hollies suggested I ask a later witness and you are a later witness.



Let me ask you to look at -- first of all, generally if you could orient yourself to that response?


A
Okay.


Q
On the second page could you look at the fourth line which shows 1PLATFRM?


A
Platform.


Q
It shows I believe 16,490 tallies for platform.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, if you go to your response to Valpak T7(b) the number of platform tallies there are 5,415.  Could you explain the difference of 10,000 tallies between those two numbers?


A
The difference is that I believe the platform that you see on this institutional response relates to the cost pool while the one that I provided says it relates to IOCS Question 18(b), so one is based on IOCS and the other one is based on the platform cost pool.


Q
Well, didn't you previously say that your number of 5,415 tallies for platform was for both BMCs and plants and included all platform tallies?


A
I'm sorry.  If you look at the caption between, those relate only to three activity codes.  6210 I believe is waiting for mail, 6220 I can't remember, but it also relates to the platform as well as 6225.  Those relate only to those activity codes.



The platform that you see there includes probably more activity codes than I have reflected there.


Q
Forgive me.  I'm still not grasping the difference.  Let me just do this slowly.  Witness Shaw's -- strike that.  Your response to Valpak T2-7 says that for cost segment 3.1 there were 5,415 platform IOCS tallies.


A
Related, related.  If you read the caption it says platform related to IOCS Question 18(b) and it lists the activity codes that are included in that category.


Q
Is there another number then of platform tallies that are not simply related to IOCS Question 18(b)?


A
The number, the 16,000 that you have there includes all tallies for the platform cost pool, not just the handling I believe.


Q
Not just for handling or not just related to IOCS Question 18(c)?


A
Well, you're comparing two slightly different groupings.


Q
That's what I need your help on.


A
Right.  One is a cost pool which is based on the MODS operation codes.  Anything which indicates that it is a platform, relates MODS operations codes are included in there.



In the table that I have and the platform related, since you are asking that I provide some categories of not-handling I specifically took those three activity codes that are related to platform and provide you the numbers for those, but some of the other platform could be included in some other categories that you see.



For instance, like not-handling relate to Question 19, operations.  So you could have some tallies that are in that category that are also in a platform.


Q
So there could be platform tallies spread throughout the table at the bottom of page 3 of your response?


A
That's correct.  That's why I have a caption that says specifically those three activity codes.


Q
I commend you for understanding this.  I appreciate your help on that.  I want to finish up with a couple of questions about T25 and the percentages in Columns 1, 2 and 3 for platform.



Let's just focus on T2-25, the institutional response, and the Postal Service's institutional response said that nine percent of the total platform IOCS tallies in this response were related to an identified mail product, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Eighteen percent mixed mail and 73 percent no mail identified, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Under circumstances such as that where so many tallies are not related to handling mail how do you make an accurate distribution of platform costs to various classes and subclasses of mail?


A
Well, the nature of the operation is such that platform probably would include a higher proportion of not-handling tallies then of a cost pool, but as I mentioned before the 73 percent, the not-handling tallies would be distributed based on all of the subclasses for the mail processing cost pool, so the distribution would include a lot of tallies.



For the mixed mail, we distribute that base on all the allied operations which also would expand quite a bit the base for the subclasses.


Q
I don't think I know what you mean when you say that it's based on a lot of tallies?


A
We do not take just the direct tallies from the platform to distribute the not-handling tallies in the platform.


Q
How do you do it?


A
We take all the tallies, the handling tallies for the subclasses from all mail processing cost pools, so we include the subclasses from most of the cost pool that you see listed in this table.  It would include the BCS, the DBCS, the OCR.  Anyway, all of those cost pools.  So you would end up with a lot of tallies.


Q
If the percentage of tallies with mail product identified dropped even further would that give you concern about the reliability of this method of allocating costs?


A
As I mentioned before, depending on the nature of the operations you may have a higher proportion of not-handling in some operations in some cost pools and in others, and perhaps what we should be looking is at the sample of handling tallies that we have.



If you have a big cost pool and you have a high proportion of not-handling, but you have many tallies in the sample of not-handling tallies I don't think that would give me concern.  As I mentioned before, the fact that you have a lot of not-handling tallies may have to do with the nature of the operation, but you still have a sample of direct tallies that you can rely on to do the distribution.


Q
When you use the word direct tallies do you mean tallies for which a mail product is identified?


A
Yes.  I use that in that sense.


Q
Not mixed mail and not no mail identified?


A
No, but you can -- the mixed mail with the information which is collected provides you another way to be able to distribute it based on the direct tallies.  So we're not just distributing on the direct tallies, we distributing on the handling tallies which means that it includes the distributed mixed mail in it.


Q
When I read the transcript I'm sure I will understand that, but I appreciate so much your effort to explain this confusing issue to me.  Thank you so much.


A
You're welcome.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Is there any power of cross-examination of this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, would you like some time with your witness?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Yes, I would.  I'd like to have 10 minutes, please.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We'll return at 11:55.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would like to conduct a brief redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. PORTONOVO:


Q
Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, the OCA asked you whether --


A
Excuse me.  I can hardly hear you.


Q
I'm sorry.  Can you hear me now?


A
Yes.


Q
Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, the OCA asked you whether you were aware of any reason why the alternatives they had requested in their Question 4 were inconsistent with the volume variability distribution key methodology and you had answered not necessarily.



Have you studied whether combining the cost pools according to their request would be consistent with the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
I have not studied any alternative.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Thank you.



There's no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any redirect?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Van-Ty-Smith, that completes your testimony here today and we thank you for your contribution to the record and you are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



MS. VAN-TY-SMITH:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



I think because of the time of day why don't we go ahead and take an hour.  We have two witnesses for this afternoon, so why don't we take a break and come back at 1:00.  See you then.



(Whereupon, at 11:58 a.m., the hearing in the above-entitled matter was recessed, to reconvene at 1:00 p.m. this same day, Wednesday, July 6, 2005.)
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A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(1:03 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Dr. Thomas Bozzo.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bozzo, would you stand, please?



Whereupon,


A. THOMAS BOZZO



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Dr. Bozzo, could you please state your name for the record and your position?


A
My name is A. Thomas Bozzo, I'm a Vice President with Christenson Associates, Madison, Wisconsin.


Q
Dr. Bozzo, you have in front of you a document entitled direct testimony of A. Thomas Bozzo on behalf of the United States Postal Service which has been designated as USPS-T12.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
It was.


Q
If you were to testify orally today would this be your testimony?


A
It would.


Q
In that testimony are you sponsoring any Category 2 library references?


A
I'm sponsoring USPS Library Reference LR-K-56.



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you.



With that, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would request that the direct testimony of A. Thomas Bozzo on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T12, along with the associated Library Reference USPS-LR-K56 be admitted into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the correct and direct testimony of A. Thomas Bozzo.  That testimony is received into evidence; however, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.

//



(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-12 and was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bozzo, have you had the opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination presented to you this afternoon?



THE WITNESS:  I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  They would with correction as follows.  In Interrogatory ADA&NAPM/USPS-T13-5, redirected from witness Smith, in the seventh line of the response to Part A the word increases should be replaced with decreases.



In the accompanying Table 1 the title which ends reading response to ABA&NAPM/USPS-T13-6(a) should read 5(a).  With that, they would be my oral response today.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There would be no additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  There are no additional corrections.  No, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of witness Bozzo to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.



(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T12-1a-b, 2-3 and was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point, I'm going to add an answer.  Witness Bozzo provided to me a presiding officer's information request.  It is POIR6, Question 8.  The answer to this question identifies Library Reference USPS-LR-K135 as containing requesting material.



Witness Bozzo, would your answers to these questions be the same as you have previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  They would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Do you sponsor Library Reference K135?



THE WITNESS:  I do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I am now handing two copies to the reporter of the answers you provided and direct that it be admitted into evidence and transcribed.



(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. POIR6, Question 8 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for witness Bozzo?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Four parties have requested oral cross-examination:  American Bankers Association and the National Association of Presort Mailers, Major Mailers Association, Office of the Consumer Advocate, and Valpak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Valpak Dealers Association, Inc.



Mr. Hart, would you begin, please?



MR. HART:  Thank you.  Henry Hart, representing the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Presort Mailers.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:


Q
Good afternoon, Dr. Bozzo.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Hart.


Q
Could you please turn to your response to ABA&NAPM/USPS-T13, No. 5, redirected from Mr. Smith, the response that you just corrected a minute ago.


A
I have it.


Q
Thank you.  In subparagraph (a) of that response you note that 28 cost pools which were in both base year 2000 and base year 2004 have lower volume variability in 2004 than in 2000, then you state that the cost pools are the finest level of operations for which variability factors are estimated.



Am I correct that by that statement cost pools are the finest level of operations for which variability factors are estimated?  That means that you did not calculate volume variability at the disaggregated operation code levels, but rather at the cost pool level?


A
Correct.  That's the meaning of the statement.


Q
Do you agree that had you calculated volume variability at the disaggregated operation code level instead of at the aggregate cost pool level that the resulting volume variabilities for a cost pool might be higher or lower?


A
It's possible that it could be higher or lower under those circumstances.



(The document referred to was marked for identification as ABA&NAPM/USPS-T12-Cross-Exam Exhibit No. 1.)



BY MR. HART:


Q
I'd like to show you a document that I've marked ABA&NAPM/USPS-T12-Cross-Exam Exhibit No. 1.  Mr. Warden is going to give copies to the Commissioners.  I did show your counsel a copy of this cross-examination exhibit two days ago.  Have you had an opportunity to look at it?


A
I have.


Q
I'd like to ask you just a few questions on that if I might.  Let me let the Commissioners get a chance to get it in front of them.  In this hypothetical which you have in front of you we've assumed that a cost pool has four operation codes and the total hours for all operations codes total 1,000.  Could you please look at Example 1 in that hypothetical?



If you use the volume variability that we've assumed in that example for each operation code -- that is 100 percent volume variability for Operation Code 1, 100 percent for Operation Code 2, 100 percent for Operation Code 3 and 20 percent for operation Code 4 -- if you assume those volume variabilities for each of those operation codes can you confirm the following for me?



First, that if you calculate volume variability at the aggregate cost pool level in that Example 1 you get a volume variability of 80 percent?


A
I would not confirm that.


Q
Could you explain why you wouldn't?


A
The 80 percent figure which is in my opinion incorrectly labeled USPS average volume variability appears to be calculated by taking the unweighted arithmetic mean of the cost pool level variability which is not how the Postal Service method works.


Q
How do you do it?


A
Well, the Postal Service methodology is based on a regression analysis and a simple example might serve to illustrate how the Postal Service method works in this case.  Presumably in your Example 1 there is a certain volume that's associated with the 1,000 total work hours for the cost pool.



It's also the case that if we take the variabilities that you list as being the true variabilities in Example 1 that for instance the 100 percent variability for Operation 1, 2 and 3 implies that for any one percent increase in volume there would be a corresponding one percent increase in cost, whereas for Operation 4 which is assumed to have a 20 percent variability a one percent increase in volume would have a two-tenths of a percent increase in cost.



That's the product of the variability and the changing volume.  So if we hypothetically introduce the second data point, and just for the sake of simplifying the math -- it's something I can do in my head -- let's say that you had a second data point with 10 percent more volume than goes under the 1,000 hours in Example 1.


Q
When you say data point could you help me on that?  I don't want to interrupt you, but just --


A
Sure.  Regression uses multiple observations of a dependent variable which in this case is work hours and a number of independent variables which include cost drivers and other factors that explain volumes, so these observations are used to sit a line whose slope in the volume direction provides the estimate of the volume variability factor.



So if you'll consider a case where you had 10 percent more volume than is associated with the 1,000 hours with the Example 1 variabilities, then that increase of 10 percent in volume would add 30 hours to Operation 1 which is 10 percent of 300, 20 hours to Operation 2, 10 hours to Operation 3 and then eight hours to Operation 4 which is two percent of 400.



So there's a 10 percent increase in volume which turns into a two percent increase in hours and two percent of the 400 hours is eight hours.


Q
Twenty percent of 40?


A
Well, there's a 10 percent increase in volume, so there's a two percent increase in hours which is 20 percent of the increase in volume, so then the two percent increase relative to the 400 hours is eight hours.



So if you add up the increase in hours associated with that 10 percent increase in volume you've got 30 plus 20 plus 10 plus 8, 68 hours, which is 6.8 percent of the 1,000 hours in the first observation.  Now, if you have two data points the regression analysis is very simple.



A regression in that case simply sits a line through the two data points.  In this case, the variability which is the percentage change in the rise over the percentage change in the run is 6.8 percent divided by 10 percent or exactly the 68 percent that is given as the true weighted average volume variability on the line below the 80 percent.



So what I would represent is given is that the Postal Service's method estimates the true weighted average volume variability under the simplifying assumptions of this hypothetical.


Q
In fact, do you use that second data point in your process?


A
Well, in this case because the reality of mail processing operations is more complex in this hypothetical there are several thousand data points underlying the analyses in general and there are a number of explanatory variables in addition to volume, but the basic principle is the same.


Q
So you do measure your volume variability at the cost pool level?  That's what your sentence in the response interrogatory says?


A
Yes.  So in measuring at its cost pool level I'm measuring what you described as the weighted average volume variability.


Q
Even though you measured at the cost pool level you think you're reflecting a weighted average effect at the operation code level?


A
Yes.  For exactly the reasons I just described and the example I gave.


Q
What would happen if you just did the analysis at the operation code level?


A
If I did the analysis at the operation code level in this example I would expect, barring any other complications that if this were the true pattern of volume variabilities I would get estimates that were approximately 100 percent for Operations 1 through 3 and 20 percent for Operation 4.


Q
In general in this case for all these volume variabilities that you calculated for all the cost pools, had you done it at the operation code level and taken your typical cost pool and had you then added up the result of those four volume variabilities that you got -- assuming that there were four operation codes

-- would the volume variability be higher or lower than what you did in this case which is to measure the volume variability at the cost pool level?


A
I don't know any reason to expect that the difference between the econometric estimate at the cost pool level and the weighted average of the results at the operation level would systematically differ in any way.  No.


Q
I think you told me before we started the hypothetical that --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Mr. Hart.  Would you speak directly into the mic.  We're losing you on our transmission.



MR. HART:  Thank you.



BY MR. HART:


Q
You did say did you not before we started the discussion, the hypothetical, that you thought it was possible that you might have gotten either higher or lower volume variabilities had you measured them on the operation code level instead of at the cost pool level?


A
It's technically possible.  Yes.  Again, there's just no direction of bias that you could identify and moreover generally you would expect that -- or specifically you expect that on average you would estimate the same quantities by averaging up the operation level analyses appropriately and carrying out the cost pool level analysis.


Q
If you were going to do this in the next case would you do it at the operation code level or at the cost pool level?


A
I would expect to continue to use some aggregation of cost pool.  For one, I don't think that the range of volume variabilities by operation number suggested in this hypothetical are very likely to represent the range of variabilities by operation.



As I've explained in my testimony and also in fact in this case, Docket No. R2000-1 and R2001-1 the Postal Service, and the Postal Service's operation experts and I believe that there are good reasons to aggregate the MODS data up to cost pools.



Among other things it gives somewhat more parsimonious analysis that there are fewer -- you know, we want to basically get the most statistically reliable set of elasticities by estimating the smallest number that we can reasonably obtain from the data.



I think that we've also held for a long time that aggregating the MODS data up to cost pools avoids some known issues with the MODS data when you break them down to the finest levels, that it's possible to extract them from the system.


Q
That's all I have.  Thank you, Dr. Bozzo.


A
You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Again, the Major Mailers and Mike Hall have no questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hall.



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
I'm Rand Costich for the OCA.  Good afternoon, Dr. Bozzo.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Costich.


Q
Could you look at page 42 of your testimony?


A
I have it.


Q
Could you look at footnote 43, the last line on the page?


A
Yes.  I have it.


Q
Is it possible for you to tell me real quickly how the variables are computed?


A
Possibly very quickly.  The details of how the variables are computed are spelled out in the material that we provided in response to OCA Interrogatory No. 2 I believe, but to give a brief summary of the method for computing those indexes -- and the footnote 43 refers to measures of Postal Service sorting equipment capital that are employed in the regression models -- the method involves computing a depreciated stock of equipment for the equipment categories that are given, the cases of variable QIAHE that involve letter sorting equipment and as the footnote suggests it's flat sorting equipment and small parcel and bundle sorting equipment for QIMHE.



What the method does is it creates a series of capital input by creating a value of depreciated equipment at the beginning of the year and using that to split out Postal Service depreciation.



From that, depreciation is inputted using asset lives derived from the Postal Service's total factor productivity analysis and those are reported as dollar amounts or as amounts in current dollars in the volume variability data set.


A
That is not true.


Q
Is the same true for the tech set of dummies that's described on page 44?


A
That is not true.  The tech set of dummies are calculated, if I recall correctly, as an indicator that is equal to one if there is total piece-handling volume reported in the operation in the current period and zero otherwise, which, I believe, is a similar treatment to how Professor Roberts defined a similar variable for the paper that he sponsored a couple of years ago.


Q
So there is a dummy for every operation.


A
There are specific sets of dummies that vary by operation, and the LRK-56 econometric estimation code would specify the particular dummy variables for any given operation, but typically, in the case of a letter-sorting operation, for instance, the set of tech dummies would indicate the presence of other letter-sorting technologies in the plant alongside the annual processing operations, and the manual flat operation is treated similarly.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA Interrogatory T-12-1?


A
I have it.


Q
Would it be accurate to say that this interrogatory asked you to disaggregate your cost pools?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
And when you were being questioned by counsel for ABA and NAPM, you indicated that there are some difficulties in disaggregating these cost pools.  Is that correct?


A
There may be, yes.


Q
Is there any way to determine at what level of aggregation those difficulties might be ameliorated?


A
I can't speak to a general rule.  I think the types of MODS data issues that are potentially significant issues of the full, three-digit disaggregation are generally much less severe at the level of analysis for which we provide the productivities to the other witnesses who use them in the cost models, and generally I would expect that they are lower still at the full-cost-pool level of aggregation.



In short, I would consider the three-digit level to be the most problematic.


Q
If one were to take the 52 operational groups and aggregate them in a way different from you, would that by itself create an inconsistency with the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
By itself, I don't believe it would.  However, you would introduce the issue on the distribution key side of matching the more finely disaggregated MODS volume drivers with appropriate sources of distribution key data out of IOCS, or if you were to try to identify one in some other system.


Q
So if one had a different aggregation in mind, it might be wise to ask another witness to provide the distribution key for that.


A
Well, I think that you would have to identify what the distribution key would be to match an alternative cost driver either at a different level of aggregation or possibly if you -- depending on how a hypothetical alternative model were to come out, conceivably choosing a different variable to represent volume could also affect your choice of distribution key.



So, in short, you would have to decide what the appropriate distribution key was first and then ask for it.


Q
Would you look at your response to OCA Interrogatory No. 3?


A
I have it.


Q
This interrogatory asked you to compute marginal times that go with the variabilities for the cost pools that you estimated.  Is that right?


A
The question requests the marginal time implicit in the R-2004 variability for each cost pool, yes.


Q
And you attached a table that did that.


A
I did.  I interpreted the request as asking for a marginal time for piece handling, and the table provides the calculations.


Q
If I could just walk through that real quickly, these numbers are only four Fiscal Year 2004.  Is that correct?


A
They are applicable to Fiscal Year 2004, in the sense that they use the 2004 variabilities as well as 2004 average productivity data in the computation, yes.


Q
In column 1, the total hours column, are those hours only from the year 2004?


A
Yes.  And that is the meaning of the note at the bottom of the table, that specifically I used the 2004 observations that went into the regression data sets for the given operations.


Q
Could you look over at column 6, --


A
I have it.


Q
-- at the marginal times?  Is there a reason why these vary from one operation to another?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you explain that?


A
The primary reason why the marginal times for handling vary from one operation to another is because, in particular, automated operations have much higher average and marginal productivities than manual operations, and within manual operations, manual letter operations generally have higher productivities, both on average and on the margin than flat and parcel operations.


Q
If we could just look at the first two rows in column 6, is there a reason why those two differ?


A
I believe so.  If I recall the description of the DBCS and MPBCS equipment from the operations testimony, the throughput for DBCS equipment is slightly higher than that for MPBCS overall, and, consequently, you might expect that the marginal time for handling for DBCS would be slightly lower.


Q
Would I be correct to interpret this to mean that a letter that was sorted on a DBCS had a lower marginal cost than a letter that was sorted on a MPBCS?


A
There would be a lower marginal cost per piece handling.  Whether the overall marginal cost for the piece would be lower would depend on how many handlings the piece required.


Q
If a letter received all of its piece handlings on a DBCS, would it have a lower marginal cost than a letter that received all of its piece handlings on an MPBCS?


A
The data here imply that that would be true, other things equal.  The differences would not be particularly large.  It rounds to, again, a tenth of a second per handling.


Q
If one wanted to estimate the added cost of one more letter to be sorted in a plant that had both DBCSs and MPBCSs, how would one do that?


A
There are a couple of ways that it can be done.  If you are looking at level of aggregation of mail similar to the CRA rate categories, an implication of the volume variability distribution key method is that the unit cost for that category is an estimate of the marginal cost of the piece.  Obviously, depending on how many cost pools you calculated the unit cost for, you could derive the costs for specific operations or for the entire piece end to end.



Alternatively, you could conceivably hypothesize a set of piece handlings that would be required to finalize a given piece and add up the marginal costs plus some estimate of the marginal costs and the distribution operations using estimates such as a conversion of this marginal time per handling into costs and then, furthermore, add in the marginal costs for the allied labor and other nondistribution handling of the piece.  Those would be your options.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA Interrogatory No. 4?


A
I have it.


Q
This question asked you to describe the assumptions you make and somehow give us a form for the production function that underlies your analysis.  Is that correct?


A
That is what the question requests, yes.


Q
On the first page of your response, you give what looks to me to be a fairly general, functional form.  Would that be fair?


A
Yes.


Q
When you do your analysis, do you impose any restrictions on the functional form of the production function?


A
I do, as described on the second page of the response.  I assume that at the cost pool level, the production function can be treated as a function relating the work hours in a given operation to the volumes, the level of capital, and other explanatory factors, again, with these variables being operation specific, so going from the general function on the first page, go to the more specific operational level relationship on the second page.  So basically, the restriction is that the individual operations are separable and that they use distinct labor inputs and have a distinct sorting output as well.


Q
When you say "separable," do you mean separable by shape?


A
In this case, I mean "separable" as a technical term of microeconomics that basically means that I can take this very general function on the first page and write a series of more specific functions by operation on the second.


Q
And then you would just add them all up to get a total production function for the plant.


A
They are not added up, as such.  In effect, what I could do is write a different version of this product transformation function on the first page in terms of the various cost-pool-specific variables and, in a production analysis, when I took my derivatives to obtain marginal costs and marginal products, I would implicitly be dealing with a production function like you described on the second page.


Q
Does that mean there's no interaction effects between volumes or cost pools?


A
I assume that there are no interaction effects between hours in a particular cost pool and volumes in another cost pool or vice versa, as I described in the second paragraph on the second page of the response.



So the separability in this case means that when an employee is assigned to, say, a DBCS operation that they can't simultaneously be casing letters at a manual operation at the same time.  Similarly, it's not, strictly speaking, necessary for the DBCS operation to have fully run its course before some manual operations can take place, for instance.


Q
Does it also mean that when a DBCS receives some extra stackers, that there is no effect on the labor hours in manual operations?


A
Not necessarily.  That could be captured as one of these variables that are labeled "XI" in the production function on the second page; that is, in effect, the change in the number of stackers could be interpreted as a change in the technology that may or may not affect the marginal cost per handling, but it would be something that potentially would have to be controlled for in the analysis.


Q
After you have run your regressions, can the results be used to infer anything more about the form of the production function?


A
Technically, if you assume that the Postal Service, for instance, is a cost minimizer, then you can make a variety of inferences about the form of the cost function and the related production function from the labor demands, yes.


Q
Well, let's go ahead and make that cost-minimizing assumption.  Can you tell us what more you can infer about the production function?


A
Well, you can infer, in a nutshell, the marginal costs, marginal products from the factor demands.  It's a relationship that we, in fact, use in implementing the variability distribution key methodology.  There are also some technical details of the production function related to how the different explanatory variables relate that could be recovered as well.


Q
I would like to get back to the volume variability distribution key subject for a minute.  Are you familiar with an article that was authored by Bradley, Colvin, and Smith on that subject?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich, excuse me.  Would you please speak up, please?



MR. COSTICH:  Certainly.  Very sorry.



THE WITNESS:  If the article you're referring to is entitled, I believe, "Measuring Product Costs for a Ratemaking Case of the United States Postal Service," something to that effect, yes, I am familiar with the paper.



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
Would you say that's the font of the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
Yes.


Q
Could I summarize the results of that paper as a proof that if certain conditions hold, then one can obtain marginal costs by using the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
That is among the results that are demonstrated in the paper.


Q
Is the converse also true, that if one wants to estimate marginal costs, one must use the volume variability distribution key methodology?


A
No, it is not.  The paper describes one or two alternative methods for calculating marginal costs.  The one that springs to mind is what I believe is termed the "constructed marginal cost method," in which elasticity is a cost with respect to product volumes or estimated directly.  If you have the data to estimate those elasticities directly, then the constructed marginal cost method, as its name goes, by construction, provides you with product marginal costs.  The practical issue is that the actual product volumes are not measured at a frequency or level of geographical disaggregation to make them useful for an econometric analysis of Postal Service costs.


Q
Does that article provide an exhaustive list of ways of estimating marginal costs?


A
I couldn't say.


Q
Is it likely?


A
It probably does not.  If you came up with a method that was not described in the Bradley, Colvin, and Smith paper, you would simply need to go through their proof steps to show the equivalence of a hypothetical alternative methodology and marginal costs.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA Interrogatory No. 6?


A
I have it.


Q
This interrogatory quoted a response from Witness McCrery about how some plants do not sort completely to delivery sequence but may send out mail only at the five-digit level to the zone that will deliver it.  And then the question asked for a list of plants where this occurs and the percentage of zones that are DPS carrier route or five digit.  Is that correct?


A
That summarizes the request, yes.


Q
And you provided a table that did that.  Is that correct?


A
I provided a table that basically provides a current snapshot of the zones where that occurs and certain other conditions that were asked about in other parts of the interrogatory.


Q
But you weren't able to provide the volumes in each of these categories.  Correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And why was that?


A
As I said in my response, I'm simply not familiar with the source that produces those volumes.


Q
Did you ask around at headquarters?


A
Yes.


Q
If you could look at the very first row on the first page of that table, Site ID No. 1, and look under the percentage of five-digit zones, that says "64 percent."  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
So well over half of the delivery zones for that plant are doing their own incoming secondary and sorting into carrier sequence.


A
That's not a completely safe assumption.  My understanding is that the five-digit zones include so-called "five-digit unique zips" which correspond to mail that is to be delivered to large-volume recipients, and so some of the mail that is dispatched at five digit is likely going to those customers and has thus been finalized by the Postal Service at that point.


Q
The percentages in that column of percent five-digit zones vary a good deal from plant to plant, don't they?


A
They do.


Q
Is there any reason why one plant would have a lot of unique five digits relative to another?


A
In this case, I would assume it would depend on the distribution of postal customers by site.  It's certainly the case that I can imagine reasons why certain plants might have, because of factors external to the Postal Service, for instance, might have a concentration of remittance addresses for credit card companies, for instance.


Q
But as far as you know, the Postal Service doesn't have volumes for those particular zones or zip codes.


A
None that I could lay my hands on.



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman, the OCA is extremely interested in obtaining volumes that are delivered to customers such as credit card companies, other remittances, and so far, we've been unable to.  I would ask that the Postal Service be directed to make a more diligent search for the volumes that were requested in this interrogatory response.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies or Mr. Koetting?  Sorry.



MR. KOETTING:  I would have to submit, Mr. Chairman, there hasn't been any demonstration of a lack of diligence.  Mr. Costich merely asked the witness if he has made inquiries, and the witness said he made the inquiries, and the data don't exist.  I don't understand the basis for a request for a more diligent search.  There has been no showing that the search wasn't diligent.



MR. COSTICH:  Well, there has been no showing that there was a search, Mr. Chairman.  The witness --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bozzo, was there a search?



THE WITNESS:  There was.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'll accept that.  Would you continue, Mr. Costich?



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
Could you describe the search, Mr. Bozzo?


A
I considered the MODS data elements that are available, none of which produce estimates of volumes by delivery zone.  I additionally considered alternate volume sources that do not represent processing volumes, as such, and thus would not be responsive to a question on processing volumes.



MR. COSTICH:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Olson, would you please, and identify yourself for the record?



MR. OLSON:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  William Olson representing Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., and Val-Pak Dealers Association.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:  


Q
Hello again, Dr. Bozzo.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Olson.


Q
I want to ask you to begin with your response to Val-Pak T12-2(b).


A
I have it.


Q
That interrogatory dealt with manual flats, and your testimony said the volume variability for the mail processing costs of those manual flats was 0.90.  Correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Now, looking at Section B of your response, your response first discusses volume variable costs, describing them as causally related to mail volumes in the sense of economic marginal costs, and then the second half of your answer says, "Nonvolume variable costs are those costs not causally related to mail volumes in the marginal cost sense," and that deals with the 10 percent for manual flats.  Correct?


A
That's what I said.


Q
Now, if they are not causally related to mail volumes in a marginal cost sense, I want to ask you a couple of questions as to what they are related to.  Let me ask you if you would agree that these 10 percent of costs of manually processed flats are related to mail processing.


A
In this case, the manual flats cost pool is a cost pool that encompasses manual flat mail processing, specifically sortation activities.


Q
So it would be fair to say that these nonvolume variable costs of manually processing flats are related to mail processing.  Correct?


A
They are related to mail processing, yes.


Q
And if those nonvolume variable costs of processing manual flats are in some sense mail processing costs, would you agree they are incremental to the activity of manually sorting those flats?


A
I believe that's essentially what you asked me in Interrogatory 9(a), and I said, in my response, yes, though I noted that that does not imply that the costs are incremental to any specific subclass.


Q
To a particular product or service, your response dealt with.  Right?


A
Correct.  In the sense they could be considered related to all volumes that are processed through manual flat operations collectively.


Q
I understand that we normally talk about costs that are incremental to a specific product or service, but here I'm asking about costs that are incremental to an entire activity like mail processing.  Do you have that in mind?


A
I have that in mind.


Q
Okay.  If the Postal Service were someday, as it plans, I guess, to automate its flat operations to the point where it no longer needed to sort flats manually, and that operation were to cease to exist, and those costs could then be avoided, would they be -- strike that.  Let me come at it a different way.



Let's do this by talking about your response to T12-3, which dealt with manual letters, and there again, you had a component that was volume variable and another component that was nonvolume variable, so I'll ask you the same basic question.  Would you agree that the nonvolume variable costs of the MODS pulled for manual letters discussed in T12-3 would be properly regarded as costs that are incremental to the activity of sorting letters manually?


A
Let me see if I understand the question.  You're asking me if the nonvolume variable costs are part of the manual letter mail processing activity.


Q
Well, the operative word is "incremental" in the question, so the question I'm saying is, would you agree that those nonvolume variable costs of manual letters in the MODS pool for manual letters would properly be regarded as costs that are incremental to the activity of sorting letters manually?


A
I think that's a slightly unconventional use of the word "incremental" in this context.  I think that the same logic that applies to flats from the response of Val-Pak to 12-9(a) applies to letters similarly.


Q
A slightly nontraditional use or something of the term, meaning that we're not talking about costs that are incremental to a product or a service but the costs that are incremental to an activity.


A
Yes.  If you mean "incremental" in the sense that if the activity went away, the associated costs would go away, then, in that sense, they could be considered incremental, and that is what the Val-Pak 9(a) response implies for manual letters and manual flats.


Q
Right.  Well, let's go to page 3 of your testimony for a second.


A
I have it.


Q
And in Table 1 at the top of the page, you have a variability factor for DBCS on the second line of 0.85.  Correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
So I assume, the nonvariable costs in that pool are equal to the residual or .15.


A
Correct.  The nonvariable costs for the DBCS cost pool would be 15 percent of total costs.


Q
So would you agree there that the nonvolume variable costs in that cost pool, the 15 percent, are incremental to the activities which occur in that pool?  Same caveat as before.


A
Same caveat as before.


Q
And with that caveat, the answer is yes?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
You could replace the specific cost pool from Val-Pak, the Val-Pak 9(a) response for manual flats, with any other cost pool.


Q
Okay.  Take a look at Val-Pak 12-1(a), please, and there we asked about --


A
Just a moment.  I don't have it yet.


Q
I'm sorry.


A
I have it.


Q
We identified two types of mail, A and B, and I believe you, in your answer, agreed that the marginal cost of Mail Type A is equal to the change in the Postal Service's costs when the volume of A changes by one unit, for example, ceteris paribus.


A
That's correct.  Your question presented the definition of "marginal cost," and I agree that the definition is the definition.


Q
Let's take that principle and apply it to this hypothetical we asked you.  Do you have Val-Pak T2-12 and 13, originally given to Mr. Shaw and redirected to you?


A
I have it.


Q
These were something of a long hypothetical.  Twelve was the discussion of what would happen in Year 1, and then 13, we said Year T plus 1, and basically we were dealing with two different products, catalogs and periodicals, and just to try to summarize this, we postulated a situation where there was limited automated flat sorting capacity and that both catalogs and periodicals were being handled, both being flat types of mail, -- that the catalogs were basically being handled by automation and the periodicals manually.  Do you recall those elements?


A
I believe those are all elements of the hypothetical.


Q
Okay.  And then we asked you to make some assumptions about what would happen in the second year if we changed just one thing, and the only thing we're changing between these two products of periodicals and catalogs is the number of catalogs.  We're saying that the volume of catalogs increases by 5 percent, and I came up with some numbers that should be very simple that, if you don't mind, I'll give you and then ask you to base your answer on these.



Let's assume that the volume of catalogs in the first year is 2 million.  Nothing else changes.  However, the next year, the volume of catalogs goes up by 5 percent, just like in our hypothetical, and that would be 100,000 pieces, 5 percent of 2 million.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, in that second year, T plus 1, we're changing the volume of catalogs, but we're not changing the volume of periodicals.  Whatever that level is, it stays the same.  Okay?


A
That seems to be your hypothetical.


Q
It is.  I just want to make sure you're with me on each of these points.



The next element is that we've got these extra 100,000 catalogs in the system that weren't there in the prior year, that the Postal Service has a policy to process catalogs on automation whenever it has catalogs to process, that catalogs get preference to be processed on automation.  And so what the Postal Service does is, for simplicity's sake, we'll say it ships off 100,000 periodicals in a manual sortation to handle this new volume of 100,000 catalogs.  Do you have that in mind?


A
I have that in mind.


Q
Okay.  And the last number I'll give you, I think, is that the cost of sorting catalogs on automation that we derive from OCS is 2 cents a piece so that when you put those additional 100,000 catalogs onto automation, you have increased Postal Service costs by $200,000.  Okay?


A
I have the scenario.


Q
Just 100,000 catalogs times 2 cents equals $2,000.  But what's interesting is what happens to the periodicals.  In this scenario, they have been displaced from automated processing, they have been pushed over to manual sortation, and the Postal Service, we're positing, has a cost of 8 cents each for manual sortation.  So the result is that the average cost of all of those periodicals has increased somewhat, 6 to 7 cents, something like that, --


A
Six to 7 was your hypothetical.


Q
It's not going to be in my question.  So the 100,000 displaced periodicals have also caused the Postal Service to incur an additional cost of 6 cents each.  Do you see why?  It used to be 2 cents for automated processing.  Now it's 8 cents manual, so the difference, the increase, is 6 cents for each periodical.


A
Well, in the scenario, shifting a piece from -- that's what your scenario presupposes.  Actually, I think you said 1.8 cents was the assumed true cost for automation handling.  So, yes, moving from a lower cost to a higher cost operation increases the cost per piece.


Q
It increases the cost per piece of periodicals from 2 cents to 8 cents for a difference of 6 cents each.  Correct?


A
Under the hypothetical for those pieces that are moved, that is what you're assuming.


Q
And then if you apply that cost to all of the pieces of 100,000 extra periodicals that have shifted over, we've got an extra $6,000 of Postal Service costs.  Correct?


A
I don't think you told me what the volume of periodicals was, but I guess if you're assuming the capacity constraint leads you to shift 100,000 periods, yeah, I agree.


Q
I said, for simplicity, we'll assume that if you add 100,000 catalogs, then you shift over 100,000 periodicals.


A
Yes.  I'm sorry.  I hear your assumption.


Q
And then what we have at the end of this hypothetical is a situation where 100,000 extra catalogs have come into the system and have caused the Postal Service's costs to increase by $8,000.  Would you agree with that, a $2,000 increase for catalogs; a $6,000 increase for periodicals?


A
That is the total increase in the Postal Service's costs, according to the hypothetical.


Q
Now, let's go back to your answer to this question, T-12-1, and that which you have described as a tautology, I guess, on the definition of "marginal cost."  There, you said the marginal cost of Product A, and I'm analogizing that to catalogs in our hypothetical, you said the marginal cost of Product A would be the change in the Postal Service's costs divided by the change in volume.  Correct?


A
In the 1(a) response?


Q
Yes.


A
It would be the partial derivative of the costs with respect to volume.


Q
Which would be the same as the increase in costs from an extra unit of volume.  Correct?


A
That's correct, holding all other factors equal.


Q
So, in the hypothetical, the only substantive things that we changed from your T to T-1 was the volume of catalogs.  That was the only change we made, and the Postal Service's total costs were driven up.  So my question is, at the end of that hypothetical, doesn't the marginal cost of those additional catalogs have to be equal to 8 cents?


A
It depends on how you interpret the "all other things equal" part of the definition of "marginal cost."  You've posited a scenario in which there is an increase in catalog volume and a change in processing for periodicals volume, and if you've constructed the scenario such that it appears that the one is followed from the other, strictly speaking, you have basically not held all other things equal, I think.  You've constructed a scenario such that all other things are not equal; in particular, the processing method for periodicals changes as a result of the presupposed capacity constraint.


Q
Well, the volumes stay the same, and the costs stay the same.  The fact that the volumes shift into manual processing is necessitated by a capacity constraint.  Is a capacity constraint something that's not considered when one says "all other things being held equal"?


A
Well, the capacity may be held equal, but in a year-to-year comparison, it may or may not be.


Q
Well, what we're trying to get at is what marginal costs are in this scenario, and I'm not sure if I know what your answer is.  Is it 8 cents?  Is the marginal cost of Product A $8,000 for this additional 100,000 pieces?


A
What I would say is that the increment of cost, factoring in the increase in catalog volume plus the presupposed shift in periodicals volume from automated to manual processing leads to a cost increment of $8,000.


Q
Okay.  And why is that cost increment of $8,000 not a measure of marginal cost?


A
Well, because part of that $8,000 would be avoidable if the volume of periods were to vary.


Q
Well, we're holding that constant.


A
You're holding it constant in the scenario, but the concept of marginal cost is one of a hypothetical variation with volume so that if periodicals are processed in a pattern that leads to a manual and automated operation mix for an average volume variable cost per piece of 7 cents, then because that 7 cents is avoidable if you take away a piece of periodicals, 7 cents is the marginal cost of periodicals.


Q
So we cannot hold constant the volume of periodicals and simply change the volume of catalogs and develop the marginal cost of that increase in volume of catalogs.  That's not a measure of marginal cost?


A
Well, I think my previous answer, specifying what I thought that your increase in costs was measuring, is my answer.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, would you please speak directly into the mike?



MR. OLSON:  I'm sorry.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:  


Q
Let me ask you, with respect to the hypothetical, then, when --


A
If I may add to my answer, the further implication of that is that if you took away a piece of catalogs, held everything else equal in the scenario, you would take away 2 cents from the Postal Service's costs.  You could conceivably take away more by then shifting a piece of periodicals into an automated operation, assuming you had a machineable piece available.  But, again, that simply goes to my previous response, which is that you have two changes going on, and so, again, your total change in cost is really an increment related to the change in periodicals handling and the change in catalog volume.


Q
So are you saying that you believe the marginal cost of the additional 100,000 catalogs is the 2 cents extra cost in automation?


A
If you took away the catalog in this hypothetical, --


Q
We're not taking away catalogs, though; we're adding catalogs.


A
Right.


Q
If you want to respond that way, that would be fine, but that's not my question.  Let me just ask you -- I'll give you all the time you want to finish with that, but if you had to advise the Postal Service on what the marginal cost of these additional 100,000 catalogs are, would you say it was the 2 cents, which is the IOCS-based cost of the additional automated sorting since the catalogs are going on automation, or would it be the 8 cent total increase to the Postal Service?


A
Holding other things equal, I think the marginal cost of the catalog sortation is 2 cents.


Q
So you would say that if the total costs of the Postal Service are $8,000, and you've identified the $2,000 as the marginal cost of the additional 100,000 catalogs, what's the $6,000?


A
Well, again, I just have to go back and say that I've answered the question, that the $6,000 is part of the increment of costs related to the change in processing patterns that your hypothetical asked me to assume.


Q
And not marginal cost?


A
It is not, strictly speaking, cost that is avoidable just with varying a piece of catalog mail on the margin.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, Dr. Bozzo.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Olson, is there any follow-up?  Mr. Hart?  Would you put the mike on, please?



MR. HART:  It is not follow-up.  When I cross-examined Dr. Bozzo, I gave the chairman and the commissioners and the reporter a cross-examination exhibit.  I neglected to ask that it be transcribed.  I'm not asking that it be entered into the record, but I think, for the convenience of the parties reading the transcript, it would be helpful if it were transcribed.  So I would ask that if there is not objection to that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection, so ordered.

//

//



(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. ABA & NAPM/USPS-T12, Cross Examination Exhibit # 1 was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



MR. HART:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Dr. Bozzo, I would just like to follow up on what counsel for Val-Pak was questioning you about.



If we could alter the hypothetical so that we're just adding one more flat, and we're not distinguishing between catalogs or periodicals, --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could I ask you to speak up, please?



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
One more flat.  It's just a flat.  We're not going to care about whether it's a periodical or a catalog, but because of capacity constraints, it has to be sorted manually at a cost of 8 cents.  Is 8 cents the marginal cost of every single flat?


A
If the piece must be processed, and the manual operation costs 8 cents per price, then, yes, 8 cents per piece would be the marginal cost under those assumptions.


Q
And that marginal cost would apply to every other flat piece.  Correct?


A
Assuming that you never relieve the capacity constraint, for some reason, that would be yes.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Are there any additional questions, cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?  Mr. Tisdale?



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Yes.  Dr. Bozzo, the piece-handling productivity data that you recorded in response to POIR-6, Question 8; is that the accounting period level?  It contains some various improbable data combinations.  Some have productivities that exceed the capacity of the machine.  Some have negative values, various things.  Did you screen the quarterly data for such anomalies?



THE WITNESS:  I did screen the quarterly data for high and low productivity anomalies.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Is it possible that some of the data that can be identified at the accounting period level would no longer appear to be anomalous when aggregated into the quarterly data that you analyze?



THE WITNESS:  It's conceivably possible.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Similarly, wouldn't some data that can be identified as anomalous at the weekly level pass similar screens if they were applied at a more aggregated level?



THE WITNESS:  Again, yes, it's possible that the finer you make a search for anomalies, the less likely it is that the anomaly will be detectable in the quarterly data.  However, it's also the case that the weekly data is less likely to contribute as a fraction of the quarterly observation, so you would tend to observe smaller and less problematic errors in the data.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Did you screen any data?



THE WITNESS:  I did not for my current testimony.  It would be possible to do so.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  It would?



THE WITNESS:  That is, if you identified anomalies at a finer level, such as the AP level, you could identify the quarterly observation containing that anomaly and exclude those quarterly observations as well as those that show the anomaly at the quarterly frequency, and you would have a data set that was free of the accounting period level anomalies.  The risk would be that you might be eliminating some relatively smaller errors, but, again, it would not be inappropriate to do so, for instance.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Some of your worksheets show MODS piece-handling productivities by accounting period disaggregated into 52 distinct operations.  Could you provide the Commission with accounting period data for Fiscal Year 2004 disaggregated into as many distinct operations as you have data for?



THE WITNESS:  If I might understand the request, would you be seeking disaggregated data such as I provided the OCA at the quarterly frequency, at the AP frequency, or do you want the absolute finest level of disaggregation that can be produced?



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  The finest level that you would have available.



THE WITNESS:  The data that I have is maybe disaggregated down to the three-digit MODS operation level, so that could be produced.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  I realize that won't be quickly, but --



THE WITNESS:  It could be produced, yes, sir.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Could you also provide the weekly piece-handling productivity data for Fiscal 2004 in the same form?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I believe it would be most expedient to provide a set of weekly data similar to the data disaggregated by operation and week, in effect, similar to the material I provided in response to POIR No. 6, Question 8, which would allow you to calculate all of the productivities that you could calculate.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  You can provide that?



THE WITNESS:  It can be provided, yes.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Okay.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I know you're not an operations expert, but when you talk about marginal prices, measuring them, and we say that we have to look at capacity issues and that the marginal cost is related to whatever is needed to do manual processing over capacity, there are some people who question whether the manual processing is a result of capacity limitations or whether it's just perhaps poor management that's shifting more mail into manual.



Is there any way in which the costing formulas look at real capacity versus management  discretion in that regard so that we know what is kind of an obligated marginal cost versus somewhat more discretionary marginal cost?  Am I making myself clear?



THE WITNESS:  I believe so.  Commissioner Goldway, there are operational aspects to your question that I'm not capable of responding to --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, I'm not asking you to do it specifically about the Postal Service --



THE WITNESS:  From a cost-measurement standpoint, there are a few things that can be looked at and, in fact, have looked at that may indicate what is actually going on with manual processing.  For one, it's my understanding that the size of the manual cost pools has been decreasing certainly since the last rate case.  I can't recall exactly how that extends further back in my time.



The Postal Service has, as my understanding  goes, been successful in eliminating some of its manual processing, just, again, looking at the magnitude of the manual operations themselves.



Another issue is that there is, from a cost-measurement standpoint, an econometric solution to the problem of the processing volumes being determined discretionarily, and this is the instrumental variables estimation technique that I've applied to the estimation of the elasticities and thus manual marginal cost in the analysis I present in my testimony.



Now, Postal Service management, if they did, for some reason, deliberately shift pieces into manual operations, and thus the volumes were discretionary in this respect, then the analyses that I present would control for that.  I did state in my testimony, and it's based on what I've heard from operations experts, that the primary method of allocating volumes to operations is based on the physical characteristics of the pieces.  That's mainly because the volumes involved are so enormous that it would simply be impossible for the Postal Service to shift large fractions of its automated volume to manual and still move the mail.



But in short, the possibility that the volumes are endogenous is something that can be controlled for econometrically, and --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And you have some factor in your formulas for that.



THE WITNESS:  That's correct.  And this is a part of the analysis that had been introduced by Professor Roberts when the OCA presented his research after our 2001.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good afternoon, Dr. Bozzo.  I want to follow up the data that Commissioner Tisdale requested that you make available to the Commission.  I'm assuming, for clarification purposes, that data is going to deal with TPH, TPF, and FPH.  Right?



THE WITNESS:  FHP, yes, and work hours so that you can calculate the number of pieces per work hour.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  When was the last time you paid a visit to a P&D center, physically went to a processing and distribution center?



THE WITNESS:  I believe I visited the Madison Processing and Distribution Center last in calendar year 2004, and towards several facilities, including the Southern Maryland P&DC, the Washington BMC, and the Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, P&DC in late 2001 and early 2002 as part of tours arranged on behalf of Professor Roberts.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Let me ask you this.  When you're doing your analyses, what role do you have in actually what's examined as far as labor input?  I'm saying, do you decide what you're looking at as far as variables, or does that decision rest with the plant manager?  Just exactly how you decide -- when it comes to the processing of letters, flats, and other pieces of mail, how do you go about doing that analysis?



THE WITNESS:  Well, the hours themselves result, because they are reported through the MODS system, represent the actual operating data recorded by the facility.  The cost pools that I use as the operational unit of analysis are a unit of analysis that I define as a workable aggregation for econometric purposes.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  And I had one other question that I needed some clarification on, Dr. Bozzo.  I've been out to DMCs and P&DCs and ALCDCs, and what used to be PMPCs, and I've watched the Postal Service roll out their automation, particularly the new FSM-100's, and in the facilities that I've been in, the throughput basically for a first-class letter on a machine of that caliber is about 17 to 18,000 pieces an hour.



THE WITNESS:  That's my understanding of the throughput.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  All right.  Well, if you're looking at that, and if that's basically the norm as far as processing is concerned, but data comes back to you saying you've got 25,000 going through a machine at the same period of time or maybe up to 50,000, what do you do with that data?



THE WITNESS:  If I observe an observation like that, as I explained to Commissioner Tisdale, I would eliminate a high productivity outlier like that from the data set.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  I mean, what could explain that?  Would that be the machine?  Would it be the person feeding the machine?  How could a discrepancy like that actually occur?



THE WITNESS:  Like all data systems, while the Postal Service's MOD system is fed by a variety of automated, data-recording processes, the prospect of human and machine error on occasion can't be ruled out, which is why I believe it's necessary to be prepared to screen out data that are obvious errors.  From my perspective, it is statistically less important why the error occurs as that it not unduly bias the subsequent analysis of the data.



So, again, as I'm not an expert in the engineering of these systems, I can't describe for you specifically the failures in the volume or work hour recording processes that would occasionally lead to an error of that magnitude, though it is my understanding that those errors constitute a quite small fraction of the MODS observations.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  If I'm not mistaken, I think you said, when you have been to P&DCs, processing and distribution centers, jointly with Professor Roberts.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  And normally, what time of the day or what your were you experiencing these run times?



THE WITNESS:  I believe, on the tours with Professor Roberts, we were at Harrisburg in the early evening, Southern Maryland during the daytime sometime.  I've been to other P&DCs at other times, for instance, through the prime dead-of-night processing times.  So I've, at some point or another, observed all three Postal Service tours.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  So it's varied.  Okay.  Thanks, Dr. Bozzo.



That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Koetting?



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman?  Rand Costich for the OCA.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, I'm sorry.



MR. COSTICH:  Could I follow up?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Dr. Bozzo, Commissioner Goldway was asking you about the discretion of managers to shift volumes from automated to manual operations.  Do you recall that?


A
I do recall that.


Q
In your testimony, you indicated that that was something that would be unusual, did you not, pages 15 and 16?


A
Well, I said the allocation of piece sorting is determined, first and foremost, by the characteristics of the mail pieces as they are presented to the Postal Service, particularly physical characteristics such as machinability and the presence or absence of mailer-applied bar codes, and what I say goes on from there.


Q
If a piece of mail has a mailer-applied bar code, then in most plants or in all plants there is a planned way of processing that piece.


A
I believe that the Postal Service's operating plans do generally prescribe automated handling for pieces that are automation compatible.


Q
Are you familiar with an enhancement to the DBCS called "enhanced capability"?


A
I've seen the abbreviation in the MODS operation titles, but I could not describe enhanced capability further.


Q
If you would accept that the next witness will explain that capability and that that capability is that pieces that have in the past been nonmachinable become machinable on that DBCS, would you agree that that creates added discretion for a manager as to how he allocates pieces between automation and manual?


A
Not necessarily.


Q
Are you saying again that the pieces that can fit on the enhanced-capability DBCS would be planned for that machine?


A
That would be my assumption.


Q
If the capacity of that machine were insufficient, would some volume that would ordinarily be handled on that machine be shifted back to manual?


A
Possibly.


Q
Is there anywhere else for it to go?


A
It depends on the piece, and it depends on the nature of the expanded capability.


Q
If the enhanced-capability machine, at least the part of it that made it enhanced, broke down, would that volume be put back to manual?


A
Hypothetically, if there were a temporary loss of capacity, presumably the Postal Service would find other means of processing the mail for the duration of the outage.  That would presumably be part of the Postal Service's operating plan.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Hi.  I've been thinking about your response, and realizing that it would be difficult for me to do the research through all of the library references in your testimony to find the instrumental variables that you used, I wondered if you might provide me with a response that indicated where they were in your processes so that I could look with my staff as to what the implications of their impact are.  And have you used instrumental variables throughout so that you include them in the automated processes as well as the manual?  How does that work?



THE WITNESS:  In the recommended variabilities, I only used the instrumental variable estimates for the manual operations.  I did also present, in USPS-T-12 a set of alternative estimates for the automated operations using an instrumental variables estimator instead of the recommended TRANS log.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Could you just pull out those sections for me perhaps and send them on?  Could you do that for me --



THE WITNESS:  I could provide citations --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- so that I have more information on the instrumental variables?



THE WITNESS:  I can provide citations to the testimony and library reference.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  I would appreciate that.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional questions?  Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  I would, Mr. Chairman.  Ten minutes perhaps?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we take an afternoon break and come back at 3 o'clock?



(Whereupon, at 2:48 p.m., a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service does have some brief redirect.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:  


Q
Dr. Bozzo, you discussed, on several occasions during your cross-examination, both questions from the bench and questions from counsel, regarding situations in which the Postal Service would be faced with a constraint on its ability to handle mail and automation equipment, mail that otherwise would be handled on that automation equipment.  Can you shed any further light on how the Postal Service might react in those situations?


A
I can briefly shed some light.  It's my understanding, from discussions with Postal Service operations experts in the process of developing my testimony, that typically capacity constraints are, in fact, more severe for manual operations than for automated operations, to the extent they are present at all.



So, in effect, I consider the hypotheticals dealing with automated capacity constraints, in some respect, unrealistically describe the actual nature of the Postal Service's operating plans, which, it's my understanding, involve a variety of contingencies to keep automatible pieces in automation operations wherever it's possible.  It's also my understanding that Witness McCrery is willing to discuss those issues at greater length in his appearance.



MR. KOETTING:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you very much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Dr. Bozzo, that completes your testimony  here today.  We thank you for your contribution to the record, and you are now dismissed.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Before we continue with the next witness, this morning, Val-Pak filed a motion for extension of time to file its direct testimony.  The motion does not indicate if Val-Pak discussed this request with Postal Service counsel.  Mr. Olson, am I correct that you did not discuss this with the Postal Service counsel?



MR. OLSON:  I did not, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  The motion also indicates that the Postal Service response to a pending Val-Pak motion to compel is still outstanding.  Can the Postal Service confirm that it has not yet responded to a June 17th motion to compel filed by Val-Pak?



MR. KOETTING:  I think I would need more information with respect to the subject matter of that, if you can make an inquiry.  I'm certainly not aware of one, but other Postal Service counsel might well be.  If Mr. Olson can perhaps share what the subject matter was of the motion to compel?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  It was an interrogatory for Witness Taufique.  I don't know who is responding.  It's referenced in our motion specifically.  It was objected to.  There were three.  They had to do with 2001 costs.  The objection said, 2001 costs are not relevant to this docket.  We filed a motion to compel, and there has been no opposition, so far as we can tell, to that.  I could be wrong, of course, but we didn't see any.



MR. KOETTING:  I would have to check in the back, Mr. Chairman.  It sounds plausible.  I don't know.  I'm not familiar with it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, can you please indicate when we can expect a response, please, by tomorrow morning?



MR. KOETTING:  We can check with it and get back to you very shortly, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  I would prefer if we could get it done before the close of business today, if you could have someone check on it, but no later than the morning.



I would like the Postal Service and any other interested participant to provide, by close of business on July 11th, responses to Val-Pak's motion to file its direct testimony on July 19th.  Is that understood?  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.  I was distracted.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I said, I would like the Postal Service and any other interested participant to provide, by close of business on July 11th, responses to Val-Pak's motion to file its direct testimony on July 19th.



MR. KOETTING:  My response would be due on July 11th.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  I'm sure we can accommodate that, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



Now, who is going to be counsel for the next witness?



MR. KOETTING:  Ms. Portonovo.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, would you please take your place at counsel's table?  Would you identify your witness, and would the witness remain standing to be sworn in?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service's next witness is Mark D. McCrery.



Whereupon,


MARK D. McCRERY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-29.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. PORTONOVO:  


Q
Mr. McCrery, you have before you two documents entitled "Direct Testimony of Mark D. McCrery" marked as USPS-T-29.  Have you had a chance to review these documents?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Were the contents of these documents prepared by you or under your direct supervision?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
And if the contents of these documents were to be given as oral testimony today, would they be the same?


A
Yes, they would.


Q
In association with your testimony, do you have any library references?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And the name of the library reference and the number?


A
It's K-49.


Q
And are you sponsoring USPS-K-49?


A
Yes, I am.



MS. PORTONOVO:  With that, I would like to move the testimony into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Mark McCrery.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.



(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. USPS-T-29 was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. McCrery, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  There are a few minor adjustments I would like to point out.  Starting with MMA-USPS-T-29-2(e), in addition, DFC USPS-T-29-8 and 25 all reference the same number, OCR encode rate of 51.3.  It should be 51.4.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, a minor one.  On MMA-USPS-T-29-11, the response on lines 5 and 6 indicates that Witness Kingsley's figure of 94.8 percent referred to the percentage of bar coded incoming secondary letters finalized to delivery-point sequence in plant distribution only.  That should correctly read:  "percentage of bar coded incoming secondary letters finalized on automation in-plant distribution only."



And one final set of corrections.  The response to POIR No. 4, Question 6, a revised table was provided, but the written text to response to POIR No. 4, Question 6, the actual response is not modified to match the actual table.  So if you look at, on page 2, roughly line 11, and then further down on line 21 it references a number, .0162.  The new number, according to the table, .01660, should be modified to match the new table.



And then, finally, on the last line of the second page of that response, once again to match the table, the number, 661142 should be 626354.



And at the top of the final page of the response, the number, 445802, should be modified to match the table to be 422345.  And that's it.  The rest would be my responses today.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, so that the record is perfectly and completely clear, I think Mr. McCrery just revised his response to POIR No. 4, Question 6.  The packet should now contain the revised worksheet references in the second revised answer.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Yes, they do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  It does.  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness McCrery to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.

//



(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. ABA and NAPM/USPS-T-13-11(c) redirected to T-29 was marked for identification and received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness McCrery?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Five parties have requested oral cross-examination:  the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Presort Mailers; the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO; the Major Mailers Association; the Office of Consumer Advocate; and Pitney Bowes.



Mr. Hart, would you please begin?



MR. HART:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Henry Hart representing the American Bankers Association --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Are there any additional people who wish to cross-examine?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Hart, please begin.



MR. HART:  -- representing the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Presort Mailers.


CROSS EXAMINATION



BY MR. HART:   


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. McCrery.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Hart.


Q
Could you please turn to your response to Interrogatory ABA and NAPM/USPS-T-13, No. 11(c) that was redirected from Witness Smith to you?


A
I'm there.


Q
Thank you.  In that response, we had asked you a question about mail processing labor on a slow night, and you quoted USPS Witness Moden from R-97-1 on what was done with labor on any given night if there is not enough mail processing work for them to do, and you stated that, first, full-time employees will be surveyed to find out who would like annual leave or leave without pay.  Can you confirm that whether or not to accept a request to take annual leave or leave without pay in such a situation is strictly a voluntary decision by the full-time employee?


A
A full-time employee does have the right to refuse and to not take leave voluntarily.


Q
Could you also confirm that if he or she chooses not to take that leave, and if there is now work to be done at that point in time, then their labor on that night is redundant and would add to the unit mail processing costs?


A
I wouldn't say in all cases that would be the case.  There are opportunities to potentially advance noncommitted mail, whether it be early arriving, managed, first-class mail or possibly even additional noncommitted standard mail that could be advanced and prepped, for example, processed to keep those folks busy potentially.  So it's not always the case that on a slow night there would be absolutely nothing for them to do.


Q
But if there is nothing for them to do, then --


A
If there is absolutely nothing for them to do, yes, it would be safe to say they are redundant, but I would think that those cases are quite the minority.


Q
Could you turn to your response to the Interrogatory Major Mailers Association, USPS-T-21, redirected from Mr. Abdirahman, No. 25(c)?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have that in front of you?


A
I do have that, yes.


Q
In that interrogatory, we had asked you about finalization rates on multiline, optical character reader input subsystems and the remote computer read.  In particular, we asked you whether the Postal Service had met its goal of a combined 92.3-percent rate for Test Year 2003 in the last rate case, R2001-1.  In your response, you explained that higher-than-estimated volumes of double feeds, misfaced addresses, missing necessary elements, and unreadable images caused a decrease in finalization rates.



My understanding is that in the private sector such problems -- double feeds, misfaced addresses, missing necessary elements, unreadable images -- are logged on each machine so that there is a count on the machine of those types of problems.  Are similar counts made on USPS machines?


A
It's my understanding that without saying for certain every single one of the ones that you mentioned are logged, many of them are, in fact, attempted to be counted in some way.  I would have to say that I can't confirm for sure that every single one of them are counted and exactly the manner in which they are counted.  But there is an attempt in some cases to make a count on that when the machine has the ability.


Q
Do you know whether those counts are available?


A
I would have to check on that, the extent that they are available on equipment and how they are ultimately rolled into a national number.



MR. HART:  Could we ask if that can be done by this witness or by counsel without creating new information?  If there is a simple dump of information from machines, can we get that information?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. McCrery?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I will look into that.  So is it specifically the ones that are listed in the responses to C?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. HART:  Over a reasonable period -- I would say the most current year --



THE WITNESS:  -- fiscal year.



MR. HART:  -- that you have.  Thank you.  That's all I have.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hart.



Mr. Anderson?  Mr. Anderson, please identify yourself and your organization, please, for the record.



MR. ANDERSON:  My name is Darrell Anderson.  I'm representing the American Postal Workers Union.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. ANDERSON:  


Q
Hello, Mr. McCrery.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Anderson.


Q
In your interrogatory responses to Pitney Bowes, I think they presented you a model or a description of mail flow, a "generalized description," I think they referred to it.  Is it fair to call that a model?  Is that a terminology that makes sense to you, or is it mail flow?


A
I would say it very appropriately would be classified or described as a generalized description of a mail flow?


Q
Okay.  They ask you to start to do that for a number of different types of mail, one of which was bulk metered mail.  Would you confirm, please, for the record that the bulk metered mail flow that you described is different from bulk metered mail as it's defined for purposes of work share savings for first-class mail?


A
From my understanding, the difference between what we modeled in the bulk metered mail, our model assumed that it could be bulk in either a fashion of tray volumes as well as potentially bundles, and from what I understand or what I've been told, the models used for bulk metered mail that you referred to are just the tray volumes, so that's the slight difference.


Q
At Pitney Bowes' request, your mail flow models exclude all manual processing.  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
However, I believe it's true, too, that some manual processing occurs at every stage of mail processing.


A
As I've indicated in another interrogatory, when you're looking at piece distribution operations and automation, potentially without exception, you have a concurrent manual operation for any rejects or culls from that operation, so you are correct.  And also as well as potentially culls from mail preparation, the AFCS-type operation, there could be additional culls from there and directed to outgoing.  So within that operation as well as the individual automated piece distribution operations, there are subsequent or concurrent manual operations of the equivalent sort level.


Q
It's fair for me to infer that if you had not been asked to exclude manual processing, mail floor models would have included appropriate references to manual processing throughout.  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes, they would, and it would add quite a bit to the models, yes.


QDo you have before you MMA USPA T-2912?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
I want to ask you if you wish to make reference to that.


A
I have it.


Q
You state there that there are 19.2 billion pieces of letter mail that are processed manually at the incoming secondary stage of mail processing.


A
Correct, I'm sorry.  I'm with you.


Q
I just wanted to make sure you're on the same page here.


A
I am.


Q
Okay, now do we understand correctly that this is a number that combines the numbers at both plants and delivery units?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
Can you state, if you have in mind, what your sources are for this total of 19.2 billion pieces?


A
It comes from a combination of MODS data, as well as delivery unit distribution data.  I believe that system is DOES, and other data collection systems at the delivery unit level together generate that figure.


Q
By my math, and I don't know whether you've done this, but I looked at your number of total letter volume of 149,661,000,000 pieces and change, and it looked this is about 12.8 percent of all letter mail.  Is that about right?


A
Your math sounds to be correct.


Q
Now I'd like you to turn to your Pittney Bowes interrogatory responses, if you would, and look at the work flow description for single piece first-class mail.



MS. PORTONOVO:  I'm sorry, what was that?



MR. ANDERSON:  That would be -- 



THE WITNESS:  Question 8.



MR. ANDERSON:  PB USPS T-298, thank you.



BY MR. ANDERSON:


Q
I think these are all within question eight; quite a few pages of them.


A
I believe the single pieces -- the flow that was provided by Pitney Bowes.  Then I just provided potential small adjustments to it in response to Part A.  Am I following you on this?


Q
In fact, you just answered my next question; thank you.  Referring to .13C in that work flow for single digit mail, 13 is at the bottom of a page.  It's actually the 14th page, I think.


A
13C?


Q
Yes.


A
I'm with you.


Q
Okay, in C, there's a reference to sorting on the CSBCS machine.  That's incoming processing.  It's my understanding that most of those CSBCS machines are at the delivery unit level, not in plants.  Isn't that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
I think that's reflected in later work flows that you developed.  You described that CSBCS machine somewhat differently, as being positioned differently in the work flow.


A
Absolutely, that's correct.


Q
So for example, if you would turn to your bulk meter mail description.  It's about four pages.  The description begins about four pages deeper.


A
I'm with you.


Q
That point is covered at .19 in that BMN mail flow description, where you have listed 19A through N as CSBCS processing, but it's at the delivery unit level.


A
Correct.


Q
So that would be probably a more accurate description for single piece first class letter mail, as well, and there really isn't mail flow.  Would that be correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Referring again to the Pitney Bowes mail flow diagram that you looked at for single piece first class at point 13 --


A
I'm with you.


Q
-- I see a reference to incoming RBCS that puzzled me.  Because I think of RBCS as something that's done at the outgoing primary stage.  Can you clarify that for me?


A
There could be a couple of things.  But primarily I would say it is used for pre-sorted non-bar coded bulk volumes that are coming in to that plant, that have not received any outgoing sortation.  They are prepared by my mailers, and they still need incoming recognition, either through RBCS or OCR.  So it would go through that RBCS process.


Q
But if I just heard you correctly, that would not be single piece response.


A
Okay, that's very true.  In this case, for this particular flow, there may be a minor amount of mail that might have bypassed, that possibly left the automated mail stream on the outgoing side, that the incoming facility may attempt to try to once again resolve the image through OCR.

          But I think it's safe to say that that is a minority.  Most of the volume in single piece does receive its only opportunity through RBCS on the outgoing side, and either falls into an automated environment from that point on, or possibly may fall to a manual environment, if it does not have an address necessary to go further.

          So yes, most of the mail is in an NRBCS environment.  But there could be a slight amount of volume.  There is a slight amount of volume in single piece that may have any additional attempt at incoming to go through RBCS.


Q
I'd like you to refer to about 10 pages deeper into this interrogatory response number eight, to your description of the mail flow for non-automation pre-sort.  You've got it?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay, between points seven and eight, it seemed to me that you may have left out something which is described both in the single piece letter description and in the bulk meter mail description, which is that the ruling stock is staged in the decimating plant.  Is that not something that should be included there, as well?

          If you want to make reference back, for example, to the immediately previous work flow, it's number 12 in the bulk meter mail.  Right after rolling stock is transported to local AMCs, HASPs, and AADCs, then the rolling stock is unloaded and staged at the decimating plant.  That's something that was described for first class, single piece, and also for bulk metered mail.  It seemed to me it probably could be added to this work flow, as well.  Do you see if you could -- 


A
I follow you exactly what you're talking about.  I'm just taking a quick look at it here to make sure there's not a reason why it is omitted and then not on a pre-sort flow.  I would have to say I believe that it does belong back in that flow, as well.


Q
Okay, thank you; if you would compare also in the non-automation pre-sort, I want you to compare that to the description of the mail flow of the MAADC automation letters.  First, find point number five in non-automation pre-sort, if you would.


A
Okay.


Q
It's in 5-G.


A
Okay.


Q
It says, "Trays are sorted by DNR tag information that ANC has for designating AADCs."  Are you with me there?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Okay, and if you would look, I think it's just two pages further back, you'll find the mail flow description for MAADC automation letters.


A
On a non-auto pre-sort, you're looking at 5-G, and then you're looking for mixed ADC, which I believe must be after; okay, it's following.


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.


Q
I said "back."  I guess I meant "following".


A
I'm sorry.


Q
Let's get our terminology straight here --


A
I got you.


Q
-- moving deeper into your answer.


A
I'm with you.


Q
I just think, it seemed to me that this point about sorting the trays by several different criteria probably belonged also in the answer with regard to MAADC, at point five, because it seems to follow sort of directly the same analysis as the previous description, and was simply probably just an oversight, in my guess.


A
Yes, you could argue both ways.  Since you're looking at actual trays that are prepared by customers, that would be the non-auto pre-sort.

          The individual trays in the unit in which they are prepared by customers would then be assigned, and the flow would be what it would be in that mix, in the non-auto pre-sort flow, and 5-G would be there.  The mixed ADC, the pieces are distributed at origin, and then the pieces fall into other Postal prepared trays that ultimately need that same scan.  But it is a container that we've prepared.

          So if you're talking about the actual flow of every individual piece that was in the mixed ABC tray; yes, it would fall into a tray that would ultimately need that same step.

          But if you're just looking at the actual steps involved in the containers that are prepared, that would be the slight different in why that wasn't in there.  But if you're looking at the entire flow, including the actual trays that we prepare, then yes, you would have that additional step in there, as well.


Q
Well, I'll take that as a yes.


A
If you understand what I'm saying --


Q
I understanding what you're saying.


A
-- the mixed ABC tray.


Q
I appreciate the explanation; thank you.  Okay, let's move on to three digit automation letters which is, again, a little further on in the answer.  It's a generalized description in the flow of three digit automation letters.  Are you finding that?


A
Yes, I'm with you.


Q
Okay, do you have with you APW USPS T-29-2?


A
APWU.


Q
I'm sorry, all that is, you've already confirmed this; that manual processing occurs at each stage of mail processing.  We talked about that a minute ago?


A
All right.


Q
Now in number seven, under the description for the flow of three digit automation letters, you would agree with me, I believe, that in 7-A, incoming SEF primary, that's not an exception to the rule that we just stated.  That is, that there would be some percentage of mail that would be processed manually, at that point in the operation.  Isn't that correct?


A
In seven.


Q
Yes, and this is for three digit automation letters?


A
Well, it is automation volume, so it does meet the strict criteria of automation compatibility.  Otherwise, it wouldn't receive the discount.  So in incoming processing, you can almost, without exception, almost guarantee that the first handling will be an automation step.  At that point, there may be some calls, mechanical or otherwise rejects, that come from that operation that would go to manual.

          I would not say that you're going to have a full tray of automation three digit directed straight to a manual operation.  But there could be some manual potential rejects from that incoming operation that could flow for various reasons.


Q
Is it also true that in one circumstance in which manual processing might occur, is there is an urgent need to meet a dispatch and they have to pull the mail for that purpose?


A
It's correct to say that sometimes manual distribution, generally speaking, could supplement automated if, in fact, there is an urgent need to meet a dispatch and meet service commitments.  As stated by Dr. Boso, there's very limited capacity for that, so that cannot be used in great detail or to a great extent.

          But in this case, I would say that specifically for incoming mail, three digit condition, it would be very, very unlikely that they would be able to direct any significant amount of volume to an incoming primary manual letter operation; say, a manual 150-type manual case.  Those operations are very, very limited in plants now.

          So it would be very unlikely that even under extraordinary circumstances, like if a machine goes down, they would do something like shift to another machine or potentially even another facility, which can adopt and use the schemes for other plants to actually get that mail processed.  So that would be the likely scenario here before manual processing would occur.


Q
So on response to my question about whether some percentage would be done, the answer is yes; but it would be a small percentage?


A
Yes, very, very small -- I really would have to think about potential scenarios, where they would be taking incoming primarily three digit automation letters and processing it down to the five digit level manually; as opposed to moving to another operation.  It would be an extremely limited amount of occasions.  You never say never, but it would be extremely limited.


Q
You mentioned rejects or calls.


A
That's different, yes.


Q
It does happen on an ongoing basis.


A
On an ongoing basis, you will have mechanical rejects or jams that would damage a mail piece to some extent, that would need to move it to a manual operation, for example.


Q
Changing the subject, to go back to your direct testimony, please, to page 10, I want to ask you to clarify a percentage that you gave us.


A
Page 10 of my testimony?


Q
Yes.


A
I'm with you.


Q
Under the heading, Automation Update, the first paragraph, last sentence, it states, "Of the Postal-applied nine or eleven digit bar codes, 59 percent were applied by the OCR, with the balance resolved remotely."

          How does that 59 percentage compare or contrast with, I think you said, 51.4 percent, the number that you were giving in different places in your interrogatory responses?  Is that a percentage of a different base, or should we adjust that number to 51.4?


A
I believe the difference in what we're talking about here is, the 51 percent is the resolution rate of the pieces that are fed into an OCR and the portion that are actually resolved by the OCR.  The 59 percent represents, out of all of the bar codes that we ultimately apply to mail, what portion were applied by the OCR.

          So you have a population of all mail that we attempt to bar code, and then we have a proportion of that volume; and then you have actually a proportion of the ones that are successfully bar coded.  So the portion of the OCR is going to be a higher number for that, because your denominator is a smaller number.  Do you understand?


Q
Yes, I do.  All right, on the same page of your testimony, you make reference to the percentage of mail that is DPSed and also the number of zones to which mail is DPSed.  That's in that very next paragraph that you'll see there.


A
I see.


Q
Then I want to read you that next sentence and ask you to explain a couple of points.  You state, "Enhanced carrier route letters, which are often captured at or backhauled to the plant for DPS processing..." that they are included.  It's the capture that are backhauled to the plant from DPS processing that I wanted you to comment on.  What do you mean by "captured at the plant"?


A
When I refer to "captured at the plant", a great deal of that volume is either entered at the plant, a great deal of that volume is either entered at the plant or even possibly upstream from the plant, possibly at the broke mail center or even at original, where the mail was prepared.

          So it would flow through the plant before it arrives at the delivery unit, leaving or allowing the opportunity for the plant to stop it, catch it, determine that it's automation compatible and, in fact, mail for a zone that is sequenced in automation, and then processed in automation.  It makes it out to the delivery unit either because it fled through and it was not captured or, in fact, entered by a customer directly into a delivery unit, as the back-up portion.


Q
Yes, but these are enhanced carrier route letters, if I understand your direct testimony.


A
Yes.


Q
So these are letters which the carrier routed just to the carrier routes.


A
Yes.


Q
And now they need to be DPSed?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Okay, so they have to be then processed through the machinery for DPSing --


A
Sequencing --


Q
-- along with all the other mail.


A
Yes.


Q
What other types of mail would be processed at the same time to be DPSed along with this mail?


A
All other types of letter volume, whether it be first class letters, either single piece or pre-sorted or automation, as well as standard mail.  Pre-sorted or automated letters would be combined in with the ECR standards volume, as well.  So volumes all converge and letter volumes converge at that point for DPS processing.


Q
I have just a couple of questions about flats.  It's my understanding that there have been a number of changes in the way flats have been processed in recent years.  See if this is a fair statement, that there have been a number of changes since R-2001-1.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Am I correct that the FSM-A81 flat sorting machine was in use when the data was used and R-2201-1 was collected?  Is that correct?


A
My recollection is that there were still some 881s in processing at that time, for the base year of 2001.


Q
But now they've been replaced by the UFSM-1000 or the FMSM-100 machines?


A
Correct.


Q
All right, now looking at Ms. Miller's mail flow models for standard flats -- have you looked at those?


A
Just briefly.


Q
Okay, we looked at them, and we noticed some relatively large increases in mail processing flat sorting costs.  Are you aware of that issue?


A
Not to the extent that you're pointing to the model, no.


Q
See if this helps at all.  It appeared to us that there were significantly more costs associated with manual processing of flats.  Particularly, for example, we noticed outgoing secondary -- well, let's just one at a time, since you're not that familiar with this data.  But can you explain or do you have any insight as to why there would be more manual processing costs associated with flat processing, than there was in this case, than there was in R-2001-1?


A
Specific to outgoing secondary, I do not know of any reason why we would have additional manual processing in that.


Q
We noticed the same pattern with incoming primary, incoming MMP, and incoming FCP.  You don't have any insight into that?


A
If there was actual characteristic differences in the mail that would move it to an automation -- move it from automation to non-automation, whether it was physical characteristics that exceed the capabilities of the equipment -- but I can't say for sure if that is, in fact, an explanation for increased manual.  I'd have to know more about the physical characteristics and how they've changed.  But that would potentially be a reason why we'd have more manual.


Q
Are you aware of any capacity constraints on the flat sorting machines that would make manual processing a bigger share of the cost?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
If there were any, would you be in a position to be aware of it?


A
I believe particularly, when you compare it to 2001 and now, you would not conclude, by any means, by knowing what we have in the fleet of automation flat sorting equipment that would not be additional capacity constraints that would result in additional manual volumes.

          MR. ANDERSON:  That's all I have; thank you.

          CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Anderson.

          MR. ANDERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

          CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, for the record, would you introduce yourself and your organization, please?

          MR. HALL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I'm Mike Hall for Major Mailers Association.


CROSS EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Good afternoon, McCrery, how are you, today?


A
Very fine; good afternoon, Mr. Hall.

          MR. HALL:  At this time, I'm distributing a cross examination exhibit, that has been previously supplied to the witness and counsel.

          I'd like to describe it for the record.  It's a three page exhibit, containing three tables.  The first page, the identification or title is "Bar Coding Information."  On the second page, the identifier is DPS information.  On the third page, the identifier is USPS Bar Coding.  I would like to ask that this document be marked as cross examination exhibit MMA-3.



(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Cross Examination Exhibit MMA-3. and received into evidence.)

//



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Do you have a copy of this document that I've described before you?


A
I do.


Q
Could you please turn to page three, so we'll take the last first, rather than the first last?


A
Okay, I'm there.


Q
Now let's look at column one here.  I believe you made a minor change when you took the stand, so that the 51.3 percent would be 51.4 percent.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
Okay, and then that would also affect, in a minor way, column two.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, it would be the one minus 51.4, and adjust that accordingly to 48.6, yes.


Q
Right, but you've had a chance to look this over.  A 10th of a percent, here and there, is not going to make a major change, right?


A
I would agree.


Q
In column three, we have 72.5 percent of RCR bar coded mail.  I think we indicate with colors here -- we're trying to be helpful to you and everyone else -- that it comes from your response to MMA 229-2.  But in fact, in preparing to discuss it with you today, I believe it comes directly from your testimony, doesn't it?


A
It's also in my testimony.


Q
Right, now we've coded here in, let's call it, beige or brown, all of the items that we have calculated, based on the numbers that you've given us.  So in the next column, we have 35.3 percent as the percent of total that gets bar coded in the RCR.  Is that correct?


A
From your math, that would be correct.


Q
Then that leaves 13.4 percent as what goes to the REC operation?


A
Yes; I think it would be worth noting at this point, this assumes that every piece that flows from the OCR and is not resolved by the OCR -- it assumes every one of those pieces then consequently flows to the RCR.  Then, once again, any volume that is not resolved by the RCR then flows to RAC.

          There are several things that would not make the basic assumptions that you have here correct.  You have the potential -- and it was pointed out in an interrogatory -- you have volume that bypasses RCR for various reasons.  It times out or it can bypass RCR and flow straight to the rack.

          Also, you have what you call leakage, where volume is, in fact, entered and image is lifted; not as a result by OCR, but for whatever reason, it is ultimately not resolved.  The image is not retrieved from the decision support system, and then applied, for whatever reason.  Once again, it might have been processed in an alternate way; or somehow or another, for various reasons, it did not get the image retrieved.

          I understand that when you use ID code sort, it can actually determine the code but actually not retrieve the image.  So you have various reasons why this basic assumption that every piece that is not processed by the OCR, and every piece that consequently does not get resolved by the RCR, does not flow accordingly.  For your math here, I understand what you're doing, because it flows across.  But it obviously gives you a very large percentage at the end of total bar-coded mail.


Q
Well, okay, let's get to that.  That figure is 96.6 percent.  Based on the explanation that you just gave about why things don't necessarily flow exactly as they've been depicted here, would you say that 96.6 percent is too high?


A
Yes, it would be.  If you do not factor in leakage, you will get a number that is higher than the actual number.


Q
Okay, so do you know what the actual percentage should be?


A
I do not.


Q
Is that available?


A
I'm sure I could produce what we have, from our data sources, what that number is.


Q
Could you please do so?


A
I could do that.  It very well may be somewhere in an interrogatory response.  But I will attempt to make that calculation.


Q
Could you now turn to page two of the exhibit?  Once again, we've tried to be helpful by color coding, and I think we were largely correct.  The only thing I would point out to you is that in column two, the row labeled, "USPS Bar Code" of 39.6 billion pieces actually comes from you, and it was not derived by us.  It's not something we calculated.


A
Could you say that again, the number?


Q
The 39.6 billion pieces actually comes from your response to MMA 229-3.


A
I understand.


Q
Now once again, we've supplied certain numbers that you have provided, and then proceeded to do calculations based on those numbers.  That would show that in column six, that the percent of bar coded letters that are DPSed is 80.3 percent?


A
According to the chart and the math, I'm following you.  I agree.


Q
Okay, and then we have a figure for DPSed and other auto.  Then that leaves 12.8 percent that's processed manually?


A
According to the chart and the math, that appears to be correct.


Q
Now let's turn next to page one.  Here, I'd like you to look at the figure again of 39.6 billion that we have in column one, that comes from your response to 229-3.  Do you see that number?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Can you tell us if that's an actual or an estimate?


A
From the best of my understanding, because it comes from several sources, that is an actual number, based on the OCR mods, RBCS data.  So it is an actual number.  It's not an estimated number.


Q
How about the split between first class and standard that's shown in column one?


A
That is a statistical estimation, from what I understand, to be pulled from the RPW ODIS system.


Q
Now in column three, we have letters not able to be bar coded.  First is the total amount and actual earned estimate.


A
The total is an actual, the split between classes and estimate.


Q
Is that split calculated in the same manner as column one split?


A
Correct.


Q
I'd also like to ask you about the percentages we show in column eight; the percent of letters not bar coded.  In each case, that's 5.8 percent.  Do I take it, based on your answers to my earlier questions, that these are estimates?


A
I believe column eight is a calculation of, as you indicate, the column three number divided by column five, and they each equal 5.8.


Q
Right, so in other words, this would have to be an estimate, because it's based on column three, which you could say --


A
Okay, yes.


Q
-- are estimates.


A
Yes, I understand; correct.


Q
Now I'd like to point out to you that for first-class in column nine, we show the percent of non-pre-bar coded letters that are bar coded successfully is 102.3 percent.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Does that result seem anomalous to you, perhaps?


A
I would say correct.  But I think you can go back and look at the flows and understand, as you see, for example in column four in first-class, the non-pre-bar coded volume, which you've calculated simply as the total letters minus the mailer-applied bar codes, as a number that's smaller than our mailer-applied bar codes.  So consequently, right there, that flows through and creates that anomalous figure.

           What I could say is, the use of that statistical estimate to try to break out class, and I tried to explain that in the response to MMA T-29-8.  It is not going to allow you to fully create numbers that map across in total to a solid number.  Using the combination of real numbers and estimates will create that anomalous number.

          So then you would say that the 102.3 percent as the percentage for first class, that percentage of non-pre-bar coded letters that are successfully bar coded, that would be anomalous.  But would you say that the total figure in column nine of 82.2 percent is more realistic?


A
I would agree.


Q
So in other words, the 82.2 percent, you think, is probably a reliable number?


A
Based on the fact that it is derived from actual numbers that we've provided, I would trust your calculations; and then consequently would say that it was more of a reliable number.


Q
Now I'd like you to keep that 82.2 percent bar coded figure in mind and turn back to page two of the exhibit.  If we take 12.8 percent in column eight, the final column, and do whatever it's called when you deduct it from one, you end up with 87.2 percent of the letters that are DPSed or auto.  Is that correct?


A
Looking at column eight?


Q
Yes.


A
The one minus 12.8?


Q
Yes.


A
I agree.


Q
Is there anything anomalous in that number, given the fact that only 82.2 percent of the letters are bar coded?


A
Well, I will have to think about that.  But one thing that I will say that you need to keep in mind on the DPS figures -- and I would have to think if this actually affects your question -- in this example, calculating the percentage of bar coded letters, DPSed in column six and seven, you're going to under-estimate those figures.

          Although if you look at the total DPS numbers and you divide that by the total letters, it may skew the actual figure, and may lead you to the conclusion that our DPS or finalization to the best level of sort which you say would be DPS's lower than otherwise may be it really is.

          Because there is a great deal of volume.  There is volume that is finalized on incoming primary and potentially even outgoing operations to potential firm run-outs.  That volume is sorted to the finest depth possible.

          So normally, we think of finalization in a little bit different way, not just thinking of the DPS.  But we also consider other firm or other finalized volumes for large mailers, five digit firm uniques, to also be finalized, and they can be processed.  It wouldn't even make it to an incoming secondary operation.  So that's something to keep in mind when you're looking at these figures.


Q
Once again, what we're interested in are reliable numbers, and I guess what we would like to get, if the numbers here aren't reliable, --


A
They are not unreliable.  You've calculated appropriately as a percentage of the volume that we DPS out of a total letter volume, but it may lead you to think that the percentage that is finalized in the ultimate level, which we would consider to be DPS or firm, it only considers the DPS portion and not the firm portion.


Q
Right.  Well, you would agree anyway that the manual percentage, when you take that away, you still have a higher percentage than the percentage of letters that are bar coded.  Is that correct?  If you would like to reflect on this --


A
So you're saying that, again, the 87.2 percent of the volume that's processed in automation is higher than the 82.2 percent, the percent that describes the prebar coded letters that are bar coded.  I would have to reflect on that.  I want to make sure that I'm comparing appropriately in my mind the 82.2 to the 87.2.



MR. HALL:  Well, it's not our intent to surprise you or confuse you.  We would like to give you the opportunity to reflect on that.



Mr. Chairman, if the witness could supplement the record with a statement after he has had an opportunity to consider it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. McCrery?



THE WITNESS:  That's fine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. HALL:  At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would like to show the witness a response from Witness Abdirahman to Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T-21-49, and I also have a copy for counsel.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Pause.)



BY MR. HALL:  


Q
I don't want you to answer any questions about mail flow models.  That's not really what I'm getting at here.



In response to Part A, he says, among other things, "These two operations rely on distinct technologies to accomplish different tasks."  What he is talking about is the ISS operation and the out primary.  Do you understand that is what he is -- I'm sorry -- the automation primary.


A
This is in Response A.


Q
Yes.


A
The ISS operation in comparison to a bar-coded mail operation.  Okay.  I follow.


Q
Could you describe the different technologies that are employed?


A
If you're looking at a bar-coded mail stream, we're using various pieces of technology.  It could be a delivery bar code sorter or a Diose-type machine in a bar code-sort mode, or you could be using a mail-processing bar code sorter to process the letters using the bar codes.  If it's a non bar-coded operation, it's nonbar-coded letters that would go into an MLOCR, input subsystem ISS, or a Diose in an input-subsystem mode in an attempt to resolve the image and apply a bar code.  So if that's the question, the difference is between --


Q
Let me understand.  I think when you were first describing the automation, the mail going through automation, you described it as bar coded, but I assume what you really meant to say was prebar coded.


A
Prebar coded, yes.


Q
Whereas, it would be nonbar coded mail that would flow through the ISS operation.  Right?


A
Correct.


Q
And that's all part of the RBCS.


A
Yes.  The ISS is part of the RBCS system, or you could say that RBCS is part of ISS.


Q
And after mail pieces go through those two different operations involving different technologies, as Witness Abdirahman points out and you have, are both types of letters prepared to the same extent?


A
After each one of those operations, after they process in those two steps after the letters?


Q
Yes.


A
The bar-coded operation would be able to consequently sort the volume.  Say it's in the equal-sort level, and it's processed as a bar-coded operation, it will consequently then be able to sort it to a finer level of sort.



In an ISS operation, if there are images able to be resolved in line, then it can consequently be sorted by the OCR, for example, then it could then consequently be sorted potentially at an equivalent level as a bar-coded piece.  If the image is not able to be resolved, and it needs to go to an RCR rack, then an ID tag would be applied, and it would have to wait for the image to be resolved and take another step for it to get to that level of distribution that you would with the prebar-code letter.


Q
So you would expect, given your explanation, that after those two operations, these two types of letters might receive different processing.


A
After that, a portion of them, a portion of the letters, would not have an equal processing after that operation.


Q
And they would incur different costs because of that different processing.  Isn't that correct?


A
I would agree.


Q
I think I only have one final question, and that is, is bulk metered mail the same as metered mail after the trays are sent to the outgoing primary?


A
After they are sent, when they arrive at the outgoing primary operation, --


Q
Yes.


A
-- are they in a similar form?  Is that the question?


Q
Yes.


A
I would agree that they are trayed up and prepared so that they could be inducted into the operations.  So at that point, metered mail entered loose or entered in bundles would ultimately get to a form that's very similar to be trayed, metered mail.


Q
Right.  And then they would be processed in the same manner thereafter.


A
Correct.  Assuming they are both nonbar coded, if they can identify that metered mail happens to have a mailer-applied prebar code, it would be sent somewhere different, but that is only a small part of that mail.  Similar letters without bar codes, yeah, they would, in fact, be sorted in a similar manner.


Q
Can you tell me, referring back to the exhibit we were discussing earlier, page 1, column 7, which, I think, we may have not quite labeled perfectly -- we call it "CRM/QBRM," and I think you intended the 9.3 billion pieces to encompass all BRM and CRM.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
Can you tell us, or could you provide for the record, the percentage of CRM that is metered?


A
I would be willing to say right now that the metered data that's available through, once again, the RPW Otis would not differentiate between a metered piece that's CRM versus BRM or versus not courtesy reply.  I would be surprised if it didn't differentiate between CRM or regular metered piece.


Q
So you don't know.


A
I do not know for certain, but this is my supposition.


Q
If you have mail that is prebar coded and mail that is not prebar coded, would you expect the mail that is prebar coded to be less costly to process than the mail that is not prebar coded, everything else being equal?


A
It depend on so many factors.  I'm not just trying to be evasive in the answer.  It really does depend on a lot of factors.  It depends on the address quality and the bar code quality, which is related to the address quality.  Then it consequently would depend on the address quality and the physical characteristics of both pieces.



Just for an example, if you had two pieces of very similar characteristics with delivery-point address elements, and you had all elements to it, both machines printed, one had a bar code, and one did not have a bar code, the likelihood that they would be handled and processed in the same efficient, cost-effective manner would be very high.  The nonprebar-coded piece would likely be resolved by the OCR in line, sorted and processed and then consequently follow processing in a very similar fashion to the bar-coded piece.



Consequently, if you compare a bar-coded piece with an accurate, delivery-point bar code versus a handwritten, nonbar-coded piece which may need resolution from RCR or a rack, that may not even have all of the necessary address elements for delivery-point sequencing, then, consequently, in that comparison, then I would expect that the nonprebar-coded piece would have higher cost characteristics.


Q
Well, if you were to take two identical pieces, and the only difference is one is prebar coded, and the other is not, you would agree, wouldn't you, that at least one thing you would have to do with the nonprebar-coded piece would be to add a bar code?


A
Again, yeah, I would agree with that.  That doesn't necessarily mean that it will have higher costs.  When you send your volume to an incoming or outgoing RBCS operation, ISS/RBCS operation, the nonprebar-coded piece could be resolved by the OCR and sorted immediately, just like the bar-coded piece.



On average, I would say that, yeah, you could draw the conclusion that, on average, the nonprebar-coded piece may have additional costs, but it's not every case that you would be able to conclude that every situation where you have similar letters, one absent a bar code and one with a bar code, you could not conclude that they would automatically have higher costs.



MR. HALL:  Thank you very much, Mr. McCrery.



Mr. Chairman, those are all of my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hall.



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Rand Costich for the OCA.

//


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. McCrery.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Costich.


Q
Hopefully, I have only a few questions.  Could you look at page 3 of your testimony?


A
I'm there.


Q
Lines 21 to 23?


A
I'm there.


Q
The AFCS, the canceling machine, now has capabilities to lift images and resolve images and separate local mail from nonlocal mail.  Is that correct?


A
When it has been retrofitted with the OCR, correct.  It is able to lift images and then somewhat  resolve the images and sort by the five-digit level.


Q
The mail that is sorted to five digits in that situation; does it have the orange ID tag on it?


A
I believe it does.  I believe it is ID tagged in that situation.  When I say "sorted to five digits," it doesn't sort it to individual five digit.  It has the ability to put it in groupings based on five digit but not perform a five-digit sort in that regard.  I think you understand that.


Q
Yes.  The only distinction is between local and nonlocal.  Right?


A
That is one way that you can do that.  Depending on the sort plan, the plant has the flexibility to potentially sort two-day volume versus three-day volume or overnight versus two and three day, but the most common and the recommended, from what I've been told, the recommended sort would be turnaround versus the outgoing type of a separation, which seems to be the most common that's taking place.


Q
If the turnaround or local mail has the ID tag on it, it can go directly from the AFCS to the incoming primary.


A
If it's sorted in that stacker, the turnaround stacker, it could consequently then go to an OSS, an output subsystem, incoming sort plan.


Q
Is that a common occurrence?


A
That's would be what would happen.


Q
Would you look at page 6, lines 24 and 25?


A
I'm with you.


Q
Am I correct in understanding that the DIOSS machine does just about everything?


A
When you say "just about everything," in terms of letter mail processing capabilities in a plant and serving as a bar code sorter, an input subsystem, and an output subsystem, it can perform all of those functions.


Q
That means you could feed nonpresorted, nonprebar-coded letters to that machine, and it would lift the image by the bar code, sort it.


A
If it could resolve the image.


Q
Do those machines generally have 250 to 300 stackers?


A
They can have up to 300.  I believe the configuration could vary anywhere from 190 to 300, and some in that range, from what I understand, they tend to have more stackers.  Those configurations can vary 

that's on the facility constraint size and those types of things, and then the sort plans that that particular facility runs, so it can vary, but those are the -- those are the ranges that we're talking about.


Q
When a facility has a DIOSS machine, does it lose some other machine?


A
It -- I guess I would say it would depend.  It could -- it could be that the DIOSS could be a conversion of an existing DBCS or it could be an additional piece of equipment in their fleet or they could possibly pull out an MPBCS, so any -- and then replace it with the DIOSS, so you could have all three of those scenarios.


Q
What about the MLOCR?  Could that be lost?


A
That could be one that that -- yes, exactly.  That could be an addition.  That could be also a -- even possibly potentially a more likely piece of equipment that would be pulled out, and I know that's part of the plan for some of the DIOSSes, to replace some of the existing MLOCRs, so that's correct.



MR. COSTICH:  No further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Scanlon.  I'm sorry.  Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Mr. Chairman, just before Mr. Scanlon comes up, a point of procedure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, sir.



MR. HALL:  I believe I asked that the exhibit that I've described be --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh.  I was going to mention do it, yes.



MR. HALL:  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  You did not ask for it to 

be --



MR. HALL:  If it could be transcribed in the record at the point where I began my cross-examination, that would be great.  And if I could move it into evidence, that would be fine, too.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection, it would 

be --



MR. HALL:  Thank you.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Excuse me.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  She objects.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Mr. Chairman, we object to that.  Yes, I mean, we --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  On what grounds?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Because the numbers as Mr. McCrery explained are not reliable on that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, he explained they were not reliable, but I think you can deter -- you did say how --



THE WITNESS:  I did say that I would attempt in some cases as we agreed that I would try to provide revised numbers, at least what I would think to be appropriate numbers on a couple of occasions.  I have notes on that.



MR. HALL:  Right.  And I believe the only other number that was corrected was a correction that you made when you took the stand, changing 51.3 percent to 51.4 --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  51.4.



MR. HALL:  -- percent.  Would that be a change you made?



THE WITNESS:  But you also asked me to calculate the percent of total bar code
, that volume, based on what I -- on the third slide, based on my calculations, trying to factor in things -- such things as leakage and the more operational realities of that.



MR. HALL:  Yes, I did.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Okay.  Well -- well, perhaps we could instead move in --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think we can interpret them as -- as they are, and if you'd like to submit the corrections, we can have them both transcribed into the record.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Okay.



MR. HALL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



MR. ANDERSON:  Mr. Chairman?  Mr. Chairman, I have a request.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, Mr. Anderson.



MR. ANDERSON:  Insofar as the exhibit is going to be made a -- the document is going to be made an exhibit, I wonder if it's possible for the other parties to have the color-coded versions.  I think when it's copied into the record, it's not going to be -- it's not going to be as beautiful.  I want to request that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, can you provide that?



MR. HALL:  Actually, Mr. Chairman, I believe I discussed this privately with the reporter and she says that it can be copied in in a colored -- it might be copied in in a colored pad, in which case I believe we have a spare copy for APWU counsel, and if not, we'll provide them one.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, if not, you can have my copy.



MR. ANDERSON:  This is all -- it's unfailingly kind.  I appreciate it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mm-hmm.  Okay.



MR. ANDERSON:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Scanlon?  Good afternoon.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. SCANLON:


Q
Good afternoon.  Michael Scanlon on behalf of Pitney Bowes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Wait now.  I think you need to turn the mike on.



MR. SCANLON:  Michael Scanlon on behalf of Pitney Bowes.  Oh, it was on.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  It was on.  Okay.



MR. SCANLON:  Again --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm sorry.



MR. SCANLON:  There.  That's fine.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. McCrery.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Scanlon.


Q
We'd like to ask you today a little bit about pallet separations, and in particular, in your response to PB-USPS-T-29-5, you confirmed that some mailers in presort bureaus prepare trays of first class mail on pallet separations, is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And would you agree that in building pallet separations, mailers generally put letter trays for different postal service facilities on different pallets?


A
That is typically the -- one of the -- the -- the intent of pallet separations, facilities or some sort of level of sortation that's beneficial, whether it be an AMC or a hasp for a particular plant, correct.


Q
Okay.  And for example, a mailer might place all trays originating -- of originating letters that are transported through the local air mail facility on one pallet separation, and all letter trays will be worked at a nearby postal plant or an AADC on a different pallet separation.


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  And isn't it correct that on one -- that the one pallet, for example, the pallet with all the trays of originating letters that are transported to be AMF, that that pallet could bypass the origin plant entirely and go, for example, directly to the AMF?


A
Assuming that -- that the transportation assignment activities have been assumed by the mailer, which in some cases it is assumed by the and takes place at the mailer facility, if -- if -- if the AMC does not have -- and many AMCs now just tender mail to airlines -- if in fact that assignment operation was 

not -- did not take place at the mail, then in that case, it may have to go to the plant for transportation assignment.  But assuming that it does occur at the point of -- of preparation at the mailer facility, then it could go straight to the AMC.


Q
Okay.  And is it correct that in the case where there are no pallet separations that all the pallets would go to the origin plant, or hub -- at the hasp, and that after distribution, some of that mail would then go back to the AMF?


A
Generally correct, yes.


Q
Okay.  And with respect to the design of pallet separations, the pallet separations are not just determined by the mailers or the presort mailers themselves on their own.  In fact, isn't it the case that in your response to PB-USPS-29-5, you confirmed that the postal service actively works with mailers in presort bureaus to determine the appropriate pallet separations?


A
Yeah, they very much do work with the -- the mailers to determine pallet separations because 

pallet -- as I've stated before, pallet separations become a necessity in the mailer presort environment because the volume is then consequently allowed to be accepted later, so the separations are -- are almost essentially needed to bypass operations at the postal service or otherwise, we would not be able to accept them later, and so obviously the separations that are consequently prepared need to be of value so it can bypass operations and still meet critical entry times, for example, and then consequently be allowed to be accepted later.


Q
Okay.  But it is a collaborative process.


A
It is a collaborative process.


Q
Okay.  And wouldn't you agree generally that it's very unlikely that a smaller mailer would prepare or enter a 500-piece or a 1,000-piece mailing using a pallet separation?


A
Five hundred piece or a 1,000-piece mailing, no, they would not, I would agree.


Q
Whereas a larger mailer or a larger presort bureau who in some cases prepare large mailings, for example, a million piece mailing, that they may in fact use pallet separations.


A
They may.


Q
Okay.  Turning your attention to your response to PB-USPS-T-29-13 --


A
I'm there.


Q
-- in that response, you confirmed that pallet separations "allow time-consuming operational steps to be bypassed," is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And would you agree that in avoiding these time-consuming operational steps, it reduces postal service costs?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And now if you'd refer back to your response to PB-USPS-T-29-5, please.  And turning your attention specifically to some of the activities that the postal service avoids due to the mailers preparing the pallet separations, in that response, you confirmed that placing trays on pallet separations allows the postal service to avoid the process of sorting trays at the origin plant, is that correct?


A
In the cases when again transportation assignment does not need to be -- to take place at the plant where then consequently the volume come off the pallet separations for transportation assignment.  If that is not the case, then the -- the -- the pallet can then in many cases be crossed off through that facility.


Q
Okay.  And again, assuming that the transportation is assigned by the presort mailer or the large mailer, would you agree that no -- in some cases, the pallet separations are transported directly out of the mailer's facility to a postal service facility selected in a way to save the postal service some work?  For example, that a pallet for the AMF could be transported directly to the AMF, not through a local origin plant?


A
The only thing that I would -- I would think worthy of clarification is that I would not characterize the preparation of pallet separation as a way of saving the postal service money.  It is a way of being able to offer the presort bureau the ability to present mail later than normally a mailer would be able to present that volume.



Obviously, you have and you're knowledgeable of why a presort bureau tends to want to have those later acceptance times; they can perform more sortation on it.  And so, in exchange for that ability to enter volume later, the pallet separations are a necessity to be able to continue to process that volume in a timely manner.



If it comes in hours after, you know, the volume -- the customer with a 500- or a 1,000-piece mailing very well -- very well may need to have that volume entered at 8 o'clock at night where the -- the volume from a pallet separation customer could come in after midnight.  So it becomes more a necessity of that process more than performed as a way to save the postal service money.


Q
Right.  No, no, and I understand that --


A
Okay.


Q
-- the relationship between later entry times and pallet separations, but just to be clear, you confirmed that in your response to T-29, US -- PB-USPS-T-29-13 that the pallet separations allow time-consuming operational steps to be bypassed.


A
Yeah, and that was intentioned to -- to say that steps that would otherwise take time and not allow the volume to make the --


Q
Right.


A
-- the bank of flights, the hasp transportation for -- are then consequently bypassed and allow the volume to flow as intended, though entered at a later time.


QQ
Okay.  And you've also confirmed that avoiding these time-consuming operational steps does in fact reduce the postal service's costs.


A
In many cases, yes.


Q
Okay.  I'd like at this point for you to think of a hypothetical, to picture, for example, the work space in a mailer facility where the pallets are separated, the actual space in the mailer or presorter facility, and they're placed on the workroom floor.  And the pallet separations are located near the place where the letter trays flow after they're sleeved and after they're banded and transportation is assigned, for example, using postal 1.  And the workers pick up the letter tray and determine which pallet should go on and place in an appropriate pallet.



I'd like for you to think of two possible pallet separations.  And the first is where a mailer prepares a pallet separation of only five-digit trays of first class letter mail that destinates outside the service area of the local AADC.  And then the second is where the mailer prepares a pallet separation of residual mixed AADC trays of first class letter mail that also destinates outside the service area of the local AADC.



And isn't correct that the letters in the mixed AADC trays would go through more distribution activities at origin than the letters in the five-digit trays?


A
Yeah, the mixed AADC letter trays would go through more origin processing steps than the five-digit direct trays.


Q
And specifically, the letters in the mixed AADC trays would go through more platform activities, for example, moving pallets and rolling stock, than the letters in the five-digit trays.


A
In total or at origin?


Q
At origin.


A
At origin, I would agree.


Q
Okay.  And also at origin, isn't it true that the letters in the mixed AADC trays would go through more container handling activities, moving and staging and breaking down the pallets, than the letters in the five-digit trays?


A
Again, at origin -- the five-digit trays consequently need some of the similar steps at the destination facility at which it is intended to be processed, but at origin, it would only -- they would not take on those activities.


Q
Okay.  And also with respect to the tray sorting and opening unit activities at origin, the letters in the mixed AADC trays would have additional distribution activities, is that correct?


A
Tray sorting and direction, these, as you 

said -- in your particular example, it's worth noting that you said that the mixed AADC trays on a pallet, in that case, they wouldn't really need a tray sortation.  They could all go to a outgoing primary operation, and they would need a tray sorting if in fact you had a pallet of mixed AADC letters.


Q
Well, to be more specific about the pallet of mixed AADC letters, the tray sorting and opening unit activities I'm thinking of, for example, are bullpen operations, removing sleeves and straps, manual or TMS sorting, that type of thing.


A
Well, the removing of sleeves and straps would in fact happen for sure.


Q
Okay.


A
It's possible that a TMS act -- sort -- a tray management system could be used to flow the volumes to a letter automation piece of equipment, but it's also very likely that the sleeves would -- and straps would be removed potentially even at the sweeps or the end oxide of a machine and the whole volume could be -- could be moved straight to the outgoing processing operation.


Q
Okay.  And with respect to the letters again on the mixed AADC trays at origin, would they go through more piece distribution activities, for example, outgoing processing, than the letters in the five-digit trays?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And with respect to the same letters on the mixed AADC trays at origin, more allied labor activities.  Is that also a fair statement?


A
Again, at origin.  I'm not -- I wouldn't say in total, necessarily in total, but at origin, the -- the mixed AADC trays would have more allied activity at origin than the -- than the five-digit trays sorted on a pallet for the destination facility.


Q
Okay.  And again, at origin, the letters on the mixed AADC trays would have more dispatch activities, moving processed mail after outgoing processing, than the letters on the five-digit trays.  Is that a fair statement?


A
Yeah.  Well, the -- the dispatch activities of sleeving the volumes, constant -- just saying eventually once the mixed AADC letters receive that outgoing piece sortation, then the letters are swept, the trays are dispatched to sleeved and straps and then ultimately dispatched whereas the -- the direct pallet of five-digit trays would just be crossed off, assuming again it didn't need transportation assignment.


Q
Okay.



MR. SCANLON:  Nothing further, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Scanlon.



Is there any followup cross-examination, or are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Portonovo, would you like some time with your witness?



MS. PORTONOVO:  Yes, I would.  Ten minutes, please.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  We'll come back at ten of five.



(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  They're not back yet.  Oh, there they are.



Ms. Portonovo.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I'd like to just mention that the Valpak motion to compel, we will be able to respond to that by noon tomorrow.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MS. PORTONOVO:  And also, Postal Service would like to conduct a brief redirect on Mr. McCrery.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please proceed.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. PORTONOVO:


Q
Mr. McCrery, you were asked to compare bulk metered mail and metered mail after it was trayed and prepped in terms of whether they would have similar subsequent processing steps.  Could you please elaborate on that?


A
When I was answering that question, I was making the assumption that the physical characteristics of the two groups were similar and in fact that it would have similar subsequent processing steps at that point forward.  If you do not assume -- consequently do assume that the physical characteristics on average of the bulk meter mail would be different, for example, handwritten versus machine-printed, for example, of the metered mail versus the bulk metered mail if they happened to be different, then -- then I would not say that they would have -- necessarily have similar processing steps from that -- that point forward.



MS. PORTONOVO:  Thank you.  No further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there anyone else who wishes to redirect?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Then that brings us to the close of the hearing today.



Mr. McCrery, that completes your testimony here.  We thank you for your contribution to our record, and you're dismissed.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



This concludes today's hearing.  We will reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:30 a.m. when we will receive testimony from postal service Witnesses Miller, Harahush, Stevens, Bradley, and Lewis.  Thank you very much, and have a good evening.



(Whereupon, at 4:55 p.m., the hearing in the above-entitled matter recessed to reconvene at 9:30 a.m. on Thursday, July 7, 2005.)
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